

Loyola University Chicago

Dissertations

Theses and Dissertations

2017

# Investigating the Effects of Student Engagement on Latina/o Community College Students

Manuel Salgado Loyola University Chicago

Follow this and additional works at: https://ecommons.luc.edu/luc\_diss

Part of the Community College Education Administration Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Salgado, Manuel, "Investigating the Effects of Student Engagement on Latina/o Community College Students" (2017). *Dissertations*. 2850. https://ecommons.luc.edu/luc\_diss/2850

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses and Dissertations at Loyola eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Loyola eCommons. For more information, please contact ecommons@luc.edu. Copyright © 2017 Manuel Salgado

## LOYOLA UNIVERSITY CHICAGO

# INVESTIGATING THE EFFECTS OF STUDENT ENGAGEMENT ON LATINA/O COMMUNITY COLLEGE STUDENTS

# A DISSERTATION SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL IN CANDICACY FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

## PROGRAM IN COUNSELING PSYCHOLOGY

 $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{Y}$ 

MANUEL SALGADO JR. CHICAGO, IL AUGUST 2017 Copyright by Manuel Salgado, 2017 All rights reserved.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am extremely grateful for the support, encouragement, and help of many people in completing this project. I would like to particularly thank my dissertation committee. Dr. Elizabeth Vera, without her unwavering support and guidance the completion of this project would not have been possible. At times Dr. Vera was an angel, cheering me on and helping me remain optimistic. At other times she was a source of guidance in solving problems, helping me find creative ways to meet the on-going demands and requirements of the doctoral program. And, many other times she has been a source of inspiration, observing her rich knowledge of the field and her keen eye and attention to social justice. Dr. Francisco Gaytan is a long time mentor whose devotion to Latinos' educational success was invaluable in helping me achieve my academic goals. Dr. Mark Engberg did not hesitate to accept my invitation to take part in my committee and his wealth of research experience and higher education knowledge was exceptionally helpful.

I would like to send a special thanks to David Redden for his time, effort, and experience he provided to this project. I also want to thank all my family, including my parents and siblings. A heart warm thanks goes out to my two daughters, Ysela and Maya. I really appreciated the cute and loving letters, your affectionate hugs, and the many "I love you papi". Finally, I am eternally indebted to my life-long partner and friend, Lidia. The PhD journey and this project in particular could not be possible without having such a strong, dedicated, and loving woman by my side.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	······iii
LIST OF TABLES ······	····· vi
LIST OF FIGURES ······	····· vii
ABSTRACT	·····viii
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	
Statement of Problem ······	
Pre-college Factors	
Student Engagement Factors	
Conceptual Framework ······	
Research Questions	
CHAPTER TWO: REVIEW OF LITERATURE ······	10
Student Engagement Theory	10
Student Engagement and Student Success	14
Student Engagement and Pre-college Factors	
Summary ·····	20
CHAPTER THREE: METHODOLOGY ······	23
Participants ······	
Measures	
Pre-college Variables Defined	
Outcome Variables ······	
Procedures	
CHAPTER FOUR: RESULTS ······	
Data Analytic Plan	
Correlations	
Hierarchical Multiple Regression on Spring 2012 GPA Outcome	
Logistical Regression Analysis on Retention and Degree Completion Outcomes	
Hypothesis	
Post-hoc Analysis	

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION ······45
Significant Correlations
Main Analysis ······46
Post-hoc Analysis ······51
mplications for Practice and Future Research
Limitations ······56
Conclusion
APPENDIX A: Student Engagement Factors and Items60
REFERENCES 62
VITA75

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Frequency Distribution Among Age Group and Gender	28
Table 2. Descriptive Comparison of Mean for Spring 2012 GPA Between Total Credits and Racial Groups	32
Table 3. Frequency Distribution of Age, Gender, Total Credits, Developmental,ESL, Employment, First Generation, Enrollment Intensity, and Delayed Enrollment	34
Table 4. Comparison of Means and Standard Deviation Prior To and After Multiple   Imputation for Mothers and Fathers Education and Household Income	37
Table 5. Intercorrelations Among Spring 2012 GPA, SES, HS GPA and Five Student Engagement Factors	39
Table 6. Hierarchical Regression of Total Credits, Age and Gender, Pre-college Variables, and Student Engagement on Spring 2012 GPA	40
Table 7. Logistic Regression Predicting Semester Retention from Pre-college Variables and Student Engagement variables	41
Table 8. Logistic Regression Predicting Degree Completion from Pre-college Variables and Student Engagement Variables	42
Table 9. Post-hoc Logistic Regression Predicting Semester Retention From Support for   Learners and Student Effort	44

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Conceptual framework of pre-college variables, student engagement, and success	
indicators on community college Latina/o students	8
Figure 2. Swail's Integrated Model of Student Success	17

#### ABSTRACT

As the growth of the largest ethnic minority group, Latina/os, continues to grow there is an increasing concern that the current educational system is not effectively meeting the academic needs of this group of students. The community college sector has gained greater recognition for its potential to meet the needs of a much broader scope of students, particularly low-income and students of color. This study aims to contribute to the understanding of the Latina/o experience and the factors that contribute to college success among community college students. Specifically, this study used hierarchical multiple regression and logistic regression analysis to investigate the role of student engagement factors on various college success outcomes: semester grade point average, semester-to-semester retention, and degree or certificate completion. This researcher set out to test the theoretical framework that student engagement factors contribute to college success above and beyond pre-college factors. Findings emerging from the study demonstrated that student engagement factors (as a group) are not excellent predictors for college success. However, depending on the outcome used to describe success (semester GPA, retention, or degree completion) several factors such as active learning, collaborative learning, and support for students made unique and significant contributions to the variance of college success.

#### CHAPTER ONE

#### INTRODUCTION

Higher education continues to be at the forefront of state and federal policy debate, particularly implementing policies that may promote greater degree completion, college affordability, and institutional accountability. At the center of this discussion is the role of community colleges. The Obama administration reported an aggressive goal to have the most college graduates in the world by 2020

(https://obamawhitehouse.archive.gov/video/EVR022409). Specifically, it has targeted community colleges as one of the most important vehicles to educate the new generation of students; in fact, in January 2015 it unveiled a proposal to make community college tuition free (https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/01/09/fact-sheet-white-house-unveils-america-s-college-promise-proposal-tuitio). Community colleges meet various needs for students, but the three major student groups they serve are (1) transfer students who intend to obtain a 4-year degree, (2) career technical students who plan to obtain a certificate or associates degree that leads to employment, (3) self-development or self-improvement (i.e. renew or update skills, English as a Second Language). Furthermore, for transfer students, "two-year colleges are shown to play an important role as intermediaries between the completion of high school and attendance at a four-year college" (Surette, 1997, p. 3).

Enrollment rates at community colleges have slowly increased in the last decade, between 2008 and 2010 community college enrollment increased by over one million students and in 2013 it was estimated that 7.4 million undergraduate students enrolled in community colleges (AACC, 2015b). Approximately half of all undergraduate students attend community colleges, and of the students enrolled for credit in 2015, 21 % were Latino, 50% White, 14% Black, and 6% Asian (AACC, 2015b). Approximately half of Latino/a high school graduates choose to attend public community college (AACC, 2015a). Since Latinos will constitute approximately thirty percent of the country's population by 2040, it is wise to expect enrollment of Latinos at community colleges to continue slowly rising (Vasquez Urias, 2012).

#### **Statement of Problem**

In general, much of the literature shows that students who begin at a community college are less likely to complete a Bachelor's degree. When students aspire to complete a bachelor's degree and begin their educational pursuits at a community college they are less likely to do so (i.e., 8% are successful), in comparison to those who begin enrollment at a four-year institution (i.e., 57% are successful) (Pascarella & Terenzini, 2005). College enrollment has steadily increased for Latino/a students, but in 2010 only 13% of Hispanic 25-29 year olds had completed at least a bachelor's degree, in comparison to 53% Asian, 39% of White, and 19% of Black among this same age group (Fry, 2011). The outcomes at the community college level regarding Associates Degree and certificates (career-technical) are not much better. Among first time, fulltime degree- seeking students, only 20% graduate with a degree within three years and fewer than half, 45%, meet their goals of obtaining a degree or certificate within six years after beginning college (Baum & Payea, 2004; McClenney, 2012). Over 80% of first- time students in community colleges indicate their intent to transfer to a 4-year institution but only 25% actually transfer, 9 to 13% of Latinos transfer (Swail, Cabrera, Lee & Williams, 2005; Bailey, Jenkins & Leinbach, 2005; Shapiro, et al. 2013) and of those Latino students who transfer approximately

4.7% obtain a bachelors degree (Swail et al., 2004). In addition, attrition of Latina/o students from community colleges is the highest of all major population groups (Swail et al., 2004; Bailey et al., 2005). Some have called the current state of college graduation rates of Latina/o students a state of crisis (Gandara & Contreras, 2009). As the fastest demographic group in the United States there are social, political, and economic implications that among other things can determine how effectively we compete in the global economy.

While the literature has been replete with theories, strategies, and recommendations to improve success outcomes for students attending college (Pascarella & Terenzini, 2005), it is only recently that researchers have begun to include community college samples in the larger picture of higher education research, thus the amount of studies with this specific group of students is still sorely limited. Pascarella (1997) reported that of the 2600 studies that were reviewed to publish the comprehensive text, How College Affects Students (Pascarella & Terenzini, 1991), approximately 5% of the studies focused on community college students. In 2004, Townsend, Donaldson, and Wilson conducted a review of the literature in five major higher education journals between 1990 and 2003, covering approximately 2300 articles, and found that only 8% mentioned community colleges. There is even a greater paucity of research directly focusing on Latina/o community college students. Crisp, Taggart, and Nora (2014) conducted a literature review of studies that include undergraduate Latina/o students and found that among 190 studies, only 63 studies predicted student success outcomes for Latina/o students. Among the 63 studies, 27% utilized community college samples. Therefore, the current study attempts to narrow the research gap among this important group of students by investigating the effects of student engagement factors on student success outcomes for community college Latino students.

Because community college students are so underrepresented in the literature and Latina/o students' low rate of persistence and completion continue to be concerning, researchers have begun to explore if student engagement factors, such as collaborative learning, active learning, academic challenge, support for learners and student effort are important predictors of success. Some researchers have begun to document the various demographic or pre-college factors that continue to challenge the success rate of this population (Crisp et al., 2014). Important pre-college factors such as socio-economic status, first generations status, delayed enrollment, high school GPA, enrollment status (part time vs full time), employment status (amount of hours), developmental course (placement and enrollment), and English as a second language status have been found to impact attrition among community college students (Bailey & Jaggars, 2016; Crisp & Nora, 2010; Crisp et al, 2014; Hodara, 2015; Nora & Crisp, 2012; Yu, 2015). It is important for research to examine if student engagement factors have the ability to buffer the effects of pre-college risk factors.

#### **Pre-College Factors**

This researcher focused on pre-college factors in three categories: performance (i.e. high school GPA, developmental education), demographic (i.e. SES, race or ethnicity), and environmental (i.e. delayed enrollment, employment status). Previous literature has also examined the pre-college factor of psychosocial influences (i.e. motivation, self-efficacy, encouragement from family), but this information was not available for the current study. With regards to performance markers as predictors for student success high school GPA and completion of high school math and science sequence have shown to correlate with successful academic achievement (Adelman, 2006; CCSSE, 2005; Kuh, Kinzie, Buckley, Bridges, & Hayes, 2007). In addition, developmental placement and enrollment has demonstrated mixed

results, as some studies have reported developmental education correlated with success (i.e. higher grades in college level courses, persistence) and others point to a "cooling off" effect that negatively impacts course completion (Adelman, 2004; CCSSE, 2005; Crisp, Taggart, & Nora, 2014). The current study will investigate the impact of predictors on high school GPA and developmental education, but not math and science sequence due to a lack of available data.

With regards to demographic variables, this study will use socio-economic status, first generation, and English as a Second Language (ESL). Many studies using both community college and university students in their sample have documented the effects of socio-economic status and first generation status on persistence, degree completion, and grade point average (Adelman, 2006; Astin, 1993; Baum & Payea, 2004; CCSSE, 2005; Crisp, Taggart, & Nora, 2014; Kuh, Kinzie, Buckley, Bridges, & Hayes, 2007; Pascarella & Terenzini, 2005; Swail, Cabrera, Lee, & Williams, 2005). English as a Second Language (ESL) refers to the instruction that is provided to students who's native (first) language is not English and are seeking skills development in writing, reading, and comprehension of the English language. Approximately, 25 % of community college students come from an immigrant background and there are some estimates showing that by 2030 one in five members of the workforce will be an immigrant (http://cccie.org/publications/accelerating-the-success-of-low-literacy-adult-esl-learners/). Therefore, this segment of the population will have an influential role in shaping the social and economic strength of this society. Creating programs and policies that welcome and encourage integration and education will be essential towards this goal. Community colleges and ESL programs in particular have an existing model that can meet the educational demands of this population. It is important to distinguish the role of institutional efforts to engage students and encourage their persistence and college credit completion.

Finally, this study will include a number of environmental variables, such as delayed enrollment, enrollment status, and employment status to identify the extent to which these variables negatively impacts student success. Some studies have found that the more students delay their transition to college the lower the likelihood for them to accomplish their academic goals (Berkner, Cuccaro-Alamin, & McCormick, 1996; CCSSE, 2005). In addition, both higher working load and lessor enrollment (credits enrolled) patterns have been correlated with attrition and GPA (Adelman, 2004, 2006; Berkner, Cuccaro-Alamin, & McCormick, 1996; CCSSE, 2005; Cejda & Hoover, 2010).

#### **Student Engagement Factors**

The student engagement variables of interest in this study are active learning, collaborative learning, academic challenge, support for learners, and student effort. Active learning was operationalized to reflect the extent to which students are academically engaged in distinct tasks (i.e. writing papers, projects, reading). Collaborative learning captures the extent to which students participated in discussions, activities, or projects with others (i.e. worked with other students on projects during class, participated in community base projects, talked about career plans with an instructor or advisor). Academic challenge asks students to reflect on their coursework and to what extent it emphasized various mental activities (i.e. analyzing information, synthesizing ideas, applying theories). Support for learners assessed student's perception of the college emphasis on various support items (i.e. encouraging contact among students from different economic, social, and racial or ethnic backgrounds, helping you cope with your non-academic responsibilities, providing financial support you need to afford your education). Student effort was operationalized on behavioral elements; specifically the extent to which a student utilizes college services (i.e. tutoring, skills labs, computer lab, academic advising, and career counseling).

#### **Conceptual Framework**

The current study is investigating the impact of student engagement variables on success indicators among Latina/o community college students. Similar to the conceptual framework proposed by Crisp and Nora (2010) this researcher believes that pre-college factors have an important role in explaining the experience of Latina/o community college students, but beyond pre-college factors student engagement factors may help buffer the effects of pre-college factors. Figure 1 shows a general presentation of this conceptual framework. Demographic variables are important to consider since age and gender has been documented to have an effect on transferring for Latina/o students, specifically female students have indicated a positive correlation with transfer and older students transfer at lower rates (Nuñez, Crisp, & Elizondo, 2012). Total credits earned is also an important variable to consider since it describes the experience and familiarity with the current academic environment. To some extent it's also an indicator of success since students were able to successfully earn college credit, perhaps, the more college credits they have earned the more familiar they are with the necessary knowledge and resources to be successful. Therefore, these variables, in the current study, have been treated as control variables to distinguish the impact of pre-college and student engagement variables.

Conceptually, after controlling for these demographic variables the predictive capacity of pre-college variables can be investigated. As noted above, many of the pre-college variables (i.e. developmental, delayed enrollment) have demonstrated negative relationships with success outcomes. Student engagement variables are included in this framework to explore the potential effect student engagement variables have on college success outcomes above and beyond that of

precollege variables. Figure 1 presents what may look like as a direct path to success outcomes, but this researcher is aware that some demographic, pre-college, and student engagement variables may take different paths among Latina/o community college students. Figure 1 should be considered a general theoretical picture of what the current study will be investigating.



Figure 1. Conceptual framework of pre-college variables, student engagement factors, and success indicators on community college Latina/o students

#### **Research Questions**

In this study, this researcher tested a hypothesis that student engagement factors predicted

the success of Latino community college students above and beyond pre-college variables. The

specific questions that are addressed by this study are as follows:

Question 1. Do pre-college student factors have a significant effect on student success

outcomes for Latina/o community college students?

*Research Hypothesis* 1.a. Pre-college student factors (i.e. first generation, socio-economic status, developmental coursework enrollment) would explain significant variance of the student success outcome variable of semester GPA.

*Research Hypothesis* 1.b. Pre-college student factors would explain significant variance of the student success outcome variable of persistence (semester-to-semester).

*Research Hypothesis* 1.c. Pre-college student factors would explain significant variance of the student success outcome variable of college completion or transfer.

*Question 2.* Do student engagement factors predict student success above and beyond pre-college student factors for Latino community college students?

*Research Hypothesis* 2.a. Student engagement factors would explain significant variance of the student success outcome variable of semester GPA, after controlling for pre-college student factors.

*Research Hypothesis* 2.b. Student engagement factors would explain significant variance of the student success outcome variable of semester-to-semester persistence, after controlling for pre-college student factors.

*Research Hypothesis* 2.c. Student engagement factors would explain significant variance of the student success outcome variable of college completion or transfer, after controlling for pre-college student factors.

#### CHAPTER TWO

#### **REVIEW OF LITERATURE**

The literature review will present a theoretical understanding of engagement, specifically describing related concepts such as involvement and integration. Then, the next section of this chapter will present the various models and studies that indicate a relationship among student engagement and student success outcomes (GPA, persistence, and degree completion). Finally, a discussion of the various pre-college factors will be presented.

#### **Student Engagement Theory**

Community colleges face greater scrutiny and accountability for increasing success levels among their students. The Commission on the Future of Higher Education in 2006 focused attention on the connection and importance of student engagement as an indicator of student performance (Spellings & Oldham, 2006). Multiple studies utilizing mostly 4-year university samples have demonstrated predictive evidence between student engagement and student success outcomes; as students demonstrate more student engagement their grades tend to improve and higher degree completion follows (Gordon, Ludlum, Hoey, 2008; Kuh, 2001; Kuh, 2003; Kuh, Cruce, Shoup, Kinzie, and Gonyea, 2008; Kuh, Kinzie, Buckly, Bridges, Hayek, 2006; Kuh, Kinzie, Cruce Shoup and Gonyea, 2006b).

Student engagement is a concept that has govolved from other theoretical concepts, such as involvement and integration. Astin (1984) defined involvement as "the amount of physical and psychological energy that the student devotes to the academic experience" (p. 36). The theory of

involvement highlights the importance of both academic and social involvement where the highly involved student will generate better learning outcomes. Many higher education institutions that adopted this concept implemented changes that would encourage participation in extracurricular activities. Much of the research today that utilizes involvement theory measures time on task (behavior) more than it does the amount of physical and psychological energy (Wolf-Wendel, Ward, Kinzie, 2009). Academic involvement seems to be most closely associated to student success outcomes (higher GPA's and persistence) (Astin, 1993).

Integration, as a separate concept than involvement, was introduced by Tinto (1986) to represent the extent to which students come to share the attitudes and beliefs of their peers and faculty and the extent to which students adhere to the structural rules and requirements of the institution (Pasarella & Terenzini, 1991). According to Tinto's original theory individual characteristics, such as family background, individual attributes and pre-college schooling experiences contribute and influence initial commitment to the institution and to graduation goals. Initial commitment then influences the extent of integration into the academic and social systems of the college or university. Academic and social integration, then, affects subsequent goal and institutional commitment, which later results in a level of persistence (Tinto, 1993). This theory has been cited extensively, but many elements that make this theory strong have not obtained empirical support (Hurtado & Carter, 1997; Braxton, Hirschy, McClendon, 2004). Moreover, part of the theory fails to accurately represent the community college environment and particularly the Latina/o student experience (i.e. viewing social and academic systems as distinct; supporting the pre-requisite of disassociating from home community). The assumption is that students must integrate into the college by abandoning their history, heritage, and outside

interests (Wolf-Wendel, Ward, Kinzie, 2009). However, it contributes to the understanding and development of the concept of engagement particularly, the interactive component that emphasizes the dynamic interaction of both the person and the institution.

Engagement presents a distinct concept to both involvement and integration, but the student development literature sometimes uses these terms interchangeably. To some extent it's understandable since the distinctions can be evasive. Engagement involves two parts, the first involves individual responsibility (time and effort students dedicate toward their studies) and the second involves institutional accountability (Wolf-Wendel, Ward, & Kinzie, 2009). Kuh (2009b) stated, "... engagement is a two-way street, much like the interactive nature of integration. Both institutions and students have roles to play in creating the conditions for engagement and for taking advantage of engagement opportunities" (p. 697). In an interview, Kuh stated that "from a measurement point of view I don't think it makes any difference if you are talking about involvement or engagement and quality of effort (Wolf-Wendel, Ward, Kinzie, 2009, p. 417)" which invokes Pace's (1984) proposition related to quality of effort. Pace (1984) reported a dynamic interaction between the opportunities that an institution offers and the extent to which student makes use of those opportunities in their academic learning experiences.

In addition, Chickering and Gamson (1987) offered Seven Principles for Good Practices in Undergraduate Education, where they present different aspects of student engagement: (1) Student and faculty contact, (2) Collaborative learning practices, (3) Active learning, (4) Providing prompt feedback, (5) Time on task, (6) High expectations, and (7) Appreciation and acknowledgement of diverse learning styles. Many of these principles can be observed in the development of the National Survey of Student Engagement (NSSE) (Kuh, 2001) and later the Community College Survey of Student Engagement (CCSSE). The NSSE synthesized the theoretical knowledge into a comprehensive national survey to further document institutional effectiveness in engaging students. The CCSSE is the 2-year college version of the NSSE, but theoretically share the same approach. The CCSSE is managed by the Leadership Program at the University of Texas at Austin and several community colleges around the nation participate in this survey every year. The CCSSE is organized into five benchmarks (student engagement factors) that help capture critical pieces of the student experience: (a) Frequency of active and collaborative learning, (b) Level of student effort applied to educational pursuits, (c) Degree of academic challenge, (d) Amount of student-faculty interaction, and (e) Support for learners through institutional practice and college services (McClenney, 2007).

As a distinct or supplementary perspective there are other researchers that have conceptually framed engagement differently. For example, Smedley, Myers, and Harrell (1993) presented a stress-coping model to describe the adjustment process, they reported that "socialcultural and contextual stresses play a significant role in the adaptation of minority freshman to a predominantly White college" (446). More relevant, the authors indicated that the status of being minority emerged as a heightened concern over academic ability/capacity and legitimacy, perceptions of negative expectations from White peers and from faculty, and the lack of understanding of the demands of attending the university (Smedley, Myers, and Harrell, 1993). Hurtado, Carter, and Spuler (1996) discussed the concept of college adjustment of minority students as "the resolution of psychological distress or transitional trauma" (p. 151). The authors describe the experience of Latina/o students as potentially more conflicting in a predominantly White university, specifically reporting that "Latino students tend to have more negative perceptions of the campus climate than White students...[and] are more likely to perceive racial/ethnic tensions in environments where they do not feel valued by the faculty and administration" (Hurtado, Carter, and Spuler, 1996, p. 138). Rodriguez, Myers, Morris and Cardoza (2000) studied the impact of minority status stresses and acculturative stresses on psychological maladjustment of Latino students. They found that Latino students must contend with demands (or stress) directly related to being Latina/o.

These studies, although touching on distinct constructs than student engagement, may contribute to the understanding the experience of Latina/o students, especially in the context of environments that may be perceived as unwelcoming or hostile. As discussed previously the construct of engagement was founded on principles of involvement and integration, but some elements that may influence the extent to which a student engages may be related to the climate in which that students is attempting to engage, the perceived quality of interactions with the people (peers and faculty) in the environment, and the level of stress or distress experienced by the student as a result of these interactions.

#### **Student Engagement and Student Success**

The Commission on the Future of Higher Education focused attention on the connection and importance of student engagement as an indicator of student performance (Spellings & Oldhams, 2006). Multiple studies utilizing mostly 4-year university samples have demonstrated predictive evidence between student engagement and student success outcomes; as students demonstrate more student engagement their grades tend to improve and higher degree completion follows (Angell, 2009; Gordon, Ludlum, Hoey, 2008; Kuh, 2001; Kuh, 2003; Kuh, Cruce, Shoup, Kinzie, & Gonyea, 2008; Marti, 2009; McClenney and Marti, 2006; McClenney, 2007). For instance, in a study conducted by Gordon, Ludlum, and Hoey (2008) the researchers set out to test the relationship between student engagement and student success outcomes. The success indicators were cumulative GPA, first year retention, and job attainment upon graduation. The sample consisted of 1244 first year students and 629 seniors at Georgia Tech University. Approximately, 72% of first year students and 73% of seniors were White and the gender split was approximately 35% male and 65% female. Among first year students only 3.7% were Latina/o and among the seniors 2.4%. Student engagement was measured using the National Survey of Student Engagement (NSSE) which has the following five benchmarks of engagement: (1) level of academic challenge, (2) Active and Collaborative Learning, (3) Student-faculty interaction, (4) Enriching Educational Experiences, and (5) Supportive campus environment. The researchers found that student engagement factors generated "fairly stable" results in explaining freshman GPA, but was not as effective in predicting freshman retention or senior GPA (Gordon, Ludlum, & Hoey, 2008, p. 38).

In another study, Pike, Smart, and Ethington (2012) utilized a university sample of 20,000 seniors who completed the NSSE in 2008. The researchers in this study were interested in examining the mediating effects of student engagement in the relationship between academic majors (using Holland's person-environment theory as means to describe characteristics of the major) and student learning (Holland, 1959). The learning outcomes were measured by skills acquired representative of a Hollands type, such as investigative was explained by critical thinking and quantitative skills, where as understanding self and others, understanding diverse people and cultures, and contributing to the welfare of the community was represented by social type. The major findings they reported were that the investigative types were associated with

higher levels of course effort and students in enterprising were higher in collaborative learning. Many researchers have attempted to answer the complex question of what factors effectively and reliably measure student success for community college students. After approximately two decades of studies, we indeed do have a better understanding of specific factors that generally predict success. To what extent these factors specifically predict the success of Latino students, however, is still elusive.

Some researchers such as Pascarella and Terenzini (2005) have taken a comprehensive approach of seeking to understand the factors that impact the success of college students. In their multiple published editions they review a wide range of factors, from institutional, structural, and systemic factors (i.e. state policies, institutional types) to more individual/personal and psychosocial factors (i.e. attitudes, values, moral development). In a similar yet more succinct model, Swail, Cabrera, Lee, Williams (2005) introduced the "Swail's Integrated Model of Student Success" which included three major components of success: cognitive (i.e. academic preparation, college knowledge), social (i.e. family encouragement, aspiration), and institutional/systemic (i.e. financial aid, climate and diversity). Swail's model suggests that when one area/side of the triangle is weak or limited in some way, it changes the character of the entire interaction and potentially diminishes the strength of the entire structure. Therefore, like in Tinto's (1993) integration and Kuh's (2001) engagement theory, this model highlights the importance of the interaction among the various segments of the student's experience. Swail, Cabrera, Lee & Williams found that socioeconomic status, parental expectations, planning, course taking patterns (developmental course enrollment) and student postsecondary behaviors significantly impact the probability of obtaining a four-year degree. Specifically, they found that

the 24% gap between Latino and White students was substantially reduced when all factors were held constant.



The model that stands as most relevant for the current study is Crisp and Nora's (2010) theoretical model of persistence and transfer among Hispanic community college students. The authors posit that decisions to persist and transfer depend on multiple factors, demographic variables (i.e. gender, English as primary language), pre-college variables (i.e. high school GPA, delayed enrollment), socio-cultural variables (i.e. parental education), environmental pull factors (i.e. financial aid, employment), and academic experiences (i.e. time with faculty, enrollment in developmental coursework). Crisp and Nora (2010) defined this concept behaviorally: "frequency of spending time with a faculty member outside of class, time spent with an academic advisor, GPA in the first year, and whether the student enrolled in a developmental course" (p. 182). In a study that used a Hispanic Community College sample to investigate the two and three year success, Crisp & Nora (2010) found that pre-college variables such as high school math

Figure 2. Swail's Integrated Model of Student Success (Swail, Cabrera, Lee, & Williams, 2005)

enrollment, delayed enrollment, and parental education were strongly associated with degree completion.

#### **Student Engagement and Pre-College Factors**

Student engagement studies have consistently demonstrated a positive correlation with student success outcomes (McClenney, 2007; McClenney and Marti, 2006; Marti, 2009; Angell, 2009). However, Latinos typically score high on some student engagement factors, but continue to demonstrate significant gaps in performance variables and degree completion (Marti, 2009; McClenney & Marti, 2006). For instance, in one of the validation studies conducted by McClenney and Marti (2006), their sample was compromised of 27% (total sample of 3540) of Latina/os completed the Community College Survey of Student Engagement (CCSSE) and they found a significant difference in student engagement scores between Latina/os and non-Latina/o. Specifically, Latina/os reported greater levels of student effort and support for learners and "slightly less" for student-faculty interaction (p. 53). In the same study, but using a different sample of students, researchers found that Latina/os scored higher in student effort than White students, and they conclude that "the effects were as expected: black and/or Hispanic students were less likely to have a successful outcome [retention] and white students were more likely to have successful outcome" (p. 49). This reveals a more complex story for Latina/o students, indicating there are student factors that may interact with student engagement factors to impact college success.

Some researchers have investigated the role of student factors (pre-college) on community college success and found various performance, demographic, environmental, and psychosocial factors that influence persistence and degree completion. The pre-college factors that have empirical support and will be considered in the current study are: (1) First generation status (Baum & Payea, 2004; CCSSE, 2005; Crisp, Taggart, & Nora, 2014; Pascarella & Terenzini, 2005); (2) Socio-economic status (Adelman, 2006; Astin, 1993; Kuh, Kinzie, Buckley, Bridges, & Hayes, 2007; Swail, Cabrera, Lee, & Williams, 2005); (3) Delayed enrollment (Berkner, Cuccaro-Alamin, & McCormick, 1996; CCSSE, 2005); (4) High school GPA (Adelman, 2006; CCSSE, 2005; Kuh, Kinzie, Buckley, Bridges, & Hayes, 2007); (5) Enrollment status (Adelman, 2004, 2006; Berkner, Cuccaro-Alamin, & McCormick, 1996; CCSSE, 2005); (6) Full-time employment status (Berkner, Cuccaro-Alamin, & McCormick, 1996; CCSSE, 2005; Cejda & Hoover, 2010); (7) Developmental course enrollment (Adelman, 2004; CCSSE, 2005; Crisp, Taggart, & Nora, 2014); and (8) ESL (Blumenthal, 2002; Chavez, 2015; Hodara, 2015;Teisberg, 2015).

Researchers have found that pre-college factors relate to academic outcomes in predictable ways. For example, being a first-generation, from a low-SES background who works full-time results in poorer academic outcomes than students who are second generation, middle-SES and does not have to work (Arana, Castañeda-Sound, Blanchard, & Aguilar, 2011; Nuñez, Crisp, & Elizondo, 2012). In addition, students who perform well in high school (high GPA) and do not enroll in developmental education show greater levels of persistence and graduation. Nora's (2004) Student/Institution Engagement Model proposed a set of "pull" factors that impact a student's academic commitment, such as working off-campus, financial concerns, attending campus part-time. These factors have been found to predict persistence, transfer, and degree completion (Crisp & Nora, 2010). In summary, there is substantial evidence showing that precollege factors matters in the success of Latina/o students, and the combination of these factors contribute to a greater risk of college completion.

#### Summary

The concept of engagement surfaced after considerable research on involvement and integration. All of these concepts and later research constructs were developed to better understand the factors that impact student's college- going experience, specifically as it relates to attrition and degree completion. The distinction among these terms may be subtle, but a major conclusion that can be drawn is that engagement is a broader term that emphasizes the role of the institution in accommodating the students who enter it. While trying to explain the difference between involvement and engagement Kuh offered "you have to shape the shoe to fit the foot or provide sandals and find ways people can slide a foot into the institution without having their toes cramp" (Wolf-Wendel, Ward, Kinzie, 2009, p. 417).

The development of the NSSE was widely accepted in the higher education sector as a means to not only assess the "engagement" of their students, but more importantly, to evaluate the role of the institution in providing an environment and climate for such engagement to happen. The NSSE, according to Kuh (2003), "is a window into student and institutional performance at the national, sector, and institutional levels" (p. 26). An emergent focus, then, became institutional comparison through "benchmarking." Kuh (2003) described the current state of engagement concluding that smaller enrollment schools are engaging their students more effectively than larger schools, more notably schools with larger than 8,000 students particularly facing greater challenges. In addition, the "engaged" typology, describing those students who were more engaged, that Kuh (2003) offered were female, full-time students, students living on

campus, native students, learning community-involved students, international students, and students with diversity experiences. Higher education as a sector became more data-driven and this form of data provided a useful and helpful reflection of an institutions' performance. However, underrepresented student populations and particularly community college students were left out of the majority of initial studies.

The CCSSE was developed as a means to fill this gap and better understand the experience of community college students. Similar benchmarks were developed for this survey: active and collaborative learning, student effort, academic challenge, student-faculty interaction, and support for learners. By 2005, over 250 community colleges had signed up to administer this survey (CCSSE, 2005). There are several studies and summaries presenting institutional performance on the various student engagement benchmarks that have used this tool. This type of information has provided administrators and policy makers a picture of quality and institutional effectiveness. What was particularly challenging to find in the literature was the association of student engagement factors and college success outcomes, specifically as it relates to Latina/o students in community colleges.

Community colleges have gained greater scrutiny in the past decade regarding their level of effectiveness in graduating students. Particularly, community colleges are challenged to demonstrate the extent to which they are providing the necessary environment and/or climate to facilitate the success of Latinos entering its doors. As we learn more about student engagement, researchers have begun to ask more complex and nuanced questions, especially questions related to the "at-risk" nature of this population. There are significant differences among community college students and those students who enter the four-year institution. For instance, there are a

substantial number of students who enroll in developmental courses (something not offered in the university environment) and a large percentage of college goers are first generation and work more than 30 hours a week. Researchers concerned with Latina/o educational success have begun to untangle the web of multiple factors that interact in the student's college going experience. The hope of this current study is to contribute to such understanding.

#### CHAPTER THREE

#### METHODOLOGY

This chapter will be divided into four subsections. First, this researcher will present a description of the participants. Second, the psychometric properties of the Community College Student Report will be described, which is the instrument used to develop the Community College Survey of Student Engagement (CCSSE). Third, the procedures conducted to collect data by the host institution will be described.

#### **Participants**

The population of interest in this study was Latino community college students. The sample was obtained from enrolled students during the spring 2012 semesters at a Midwestern community college that completed the Community College Survey of Student Engagement (CCSSE). The current sample consisted of 142 self-identified Latino students, 40.8% male and 59.2% female. Most students can be categorized as traditional age college students, between the ages of 18 and 24 (76.5%). High school graduation year had a wide range, one from 1958, two from 1980's, five from 1990's, but most indicating high school graduation year from 2008 or earlier (70%). Among this sample 104 indicated being first generation students (73.2%) and 86 (60%) indicated planning on or had taken developmental courses (math, reading, or English). A power analysis was conducted using G\*Power (231) to determine the sample size needed to detect relations among student success outcomes and three categories of predictor variables. This researcher included the following parameters: 13 predictor variables (8 pre-college variables and

5 student engagement variables), power level of .80, effect size  $f^2$  of .15 (medium), and  $\alpha$  err probability .05, which resulted in recommended sample size of 78. The sample for this study consisted of 142 Latino students.

#### Measures

The CCSSE is a national survey administered by the University of Texas at Austin's Center for Community College Student Engagement. The survey targets two-year institutions and is administered each spring semester (www.ccsse.org). CCSSE was developed in 2001 as a project of the Community College Leadership Program at The University of Texas at Austin. The CCSSE is made up of 37 items, which focus on student engagement as the construct of interest. Student engagement is a function of both institutional accountability and student responsibility. Specifically, CCSSE operationalize student engagement into five benchmarks (student engagement factors): (a) Frequency of active and collaborative learning, (b) Level of student effort applied to educational pursuits, (c) Degree of academic challenge, (d) Amount of student-faculty interaction, and (e) Support for learners through institutional practice and college services (McClenney, 2007).

The CCSSE developed the Community College Student Report (CCSR) to measure both institutional practices and student behaviors that lead to higher levels of learning and educational attainment. Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) was conducted based on a large sample of over 274,000 American two-year college students who completed the CCSR in 2003, 2004, and 2005. A panel of survey research experts assigned items to benchmarks based on factor analysis, reliability tests, and expert judgment and concluded a five-factor structure with good model fit (RMSEA = .060, SRMR = .062) (Marti, 2009). The psychometric properties of this survey has

come under scrutiny and some argue that it's factor structure and reliability measures are inadequate (Angell, 2009; Dowd, Sawatzky, & Korn, 2011; Nora, Crisp, & Matthews, 2011). However, there are a number of studies using the National Survey of Student Engagement (the parent survey of which the CCSR was derived from) that have provided valid psychometric results (Gordon, Ludlum, & Hoey, 2008; McClenney, 2007). There are some studies that utilized CCSSE that have included Latino students in their sample, but few of these have disaggregated the data by exploring the level of engagement for Latino students.

The CCSSE's original facture structure consisted of (1) Academic and collaborative learning ( $\alpha$  = .66), (2) Student effort ( $\alpha$  = .56), (3) Academic challenge ( $\alpha$  = .80), (4) Student-faculty interaction ( $\alpha$  = .67), and (5) Support for learners ( $\alpha$  = .76). These factors represent the model of effective educational practices (Marti, 2009). Nora, Crisp, Matthews (2011) offered a "reconceptualization" of the CCSSE's factors of student engagement. The authors conducted another validation study utilizing 3,800 community college students taking credit-bearing courses. The goal was to test the predictive validity of the five-factor structure. What they concluded was that factor analysis showed that active and collaborative learning was actually two separate factors: (1) active learning and (2) collaborative learning. In addition, they found the factor loadings for faculty-student interaction loaded on collaborative learning. Finally, the five factor structure they concluded were: (1) collaborative learning ( $\alpha$ = .697), (2) active learning ( $\alpha$ = .652), (3) academic challenge ( $\alpha$ = .729), (4) support for learners ( $\alpha$ = .805), and (5) student effort ( $\alpha$ = .691) (see Apendix A for item description).

#### **Pre-college Variables Defined**

#### **Total Credits**

Total credits in this study is used to control for number of credits students are selfreporting prior to spring 2012. Students were asked "how many total credit hours have you earned at this college, not counting the courses you are currently taking this term?" Theoretically, the more credits students have earned the more familiar they are with the educational system (i.e. academic expectations, supportive resources) and more persistent. From this current sample it appears that approximately 57% of students have earned between 1 and 29 credits, which means that they have been enrolled at the college for at least one semester, but potentially two or more semesters (if enrolled part time). Approximately 30% of students have earned more than 30 credits, which in many ways have successfully persisted. Among this group 41% of Latino males indicated completed more than 30 credit hours compared to 29% of Latinas. According to institutional data at the midwestern community college, students who complete 20 credit hours during their first academic year are five times more likely to complete their degree or certificate.

#### Age and Gender

Students were asked to self-report their age by choosing one of eight age groups: 1= under 18, 2=18-19, 3=20-21, 4=22-24, 5=25-29, 6=30-39, 7=40-49, 8=50 to 64, and 9=65+. Among the Latina/o sample, 30% indicated category two and 30% indicated category three identifying this sample as mostly (60%) 18 to 21 year olds. Another 15% indicated the third age group, 22-14, and the rest (23%) reported 25 and older. Concerning gender, students were asked to report their sex from two categories, 1=Male, 2=Female. Among Latina/os 40% identified as males and 59% identified as females.

#### Developmental

Developmental students have been identified in this study as students who have completed developmental coursework or plan to in any of the three subjects: Reading, Writing, and Math. Approximately 37% of Latina/o students indicated they had done or plan to do developmental coursework in Reading, compared to 19% of White students, 50% indicated they had done or plan to do developmental coursework in Writing, compared to 26% of White student, and 52% indicated they had done or plan to do developmental coursework in Math, compared to 39% of White students. A new variable was created to describe developmental students versus non-developmental students, Table 1 shows that 60% of the current Latina/o sample indicated taking or planning to take developmental coursework in one of the subjects (Reading, Writing, Math). Among this group, 66% of Latinas (females) versus 51% of Latinos (males) indicated taking or planning to take developmental coursework compared to 46% of White females and 42% of White males.

#### English as a Second Language (ESL)

Students were asked if they had done or were planning to do an ESL course. ESL coursework is offered to students who need English language skill development. At this college students can decide to take ESL course work part-time or full-time (intensive). Instruction primarily concentrates on three basic skills: listening, reading, and writing. Students who indicated neither having done nor planning to do so were categorized as non ESL (66%) and
Age group	Gender	п	Percent
18-19	Male	17	39
	Female	26	60
20-21	Male	17	39
	Female	26	60
22-24	Male	9	40
	Female	13	59
25-29	Male	9	64
	Female	5	35
30-39	Male	3	25
	Female	9	75
40-49	Male	3	50
	Female	3	50
65+	Male	-	
	Female	1	100

Table 1. Frequency Distribution Among Age Group and Gender

Note. Category one (under 18) and eight (50-64) had no participants.

students who indicated taking or planning to take ESL coursework were categorized as ESL

(33%).

# **Employment Status (Hours Spent Working)**

Students were asked to indicate, "About how many hours do you spend in a typical 7day week working for pay?" (See table 1 for categories of hours). Approximately 19% of Latina/o students indicated spending no hours at work compared to 18% of White students. About 44% of Latina/o students indicated working between 1 to 30 hours and 35% indicated working more than 30 hours compared to 54% and 24% of White students respectively. Latina/o males work at higher rates than any other racial group, 43% work more than 30 hours compared to Whites (24%), Blacks (10%), Asian (18%). Among females, Latinas work at higher rates too, 29% work more than 30 hours compared to 25% of White students, 17% of Blacks, and 17% of Asian.

## **First Generation**

First generation was derived from two variables asking students about their parent's highest education level, "What is the highest level of education obtained by your Mother/Father?" The categories provided to students were: 1= Not a high school graduate, 2= High school diploma or GED, 3= Some college, did not complete degree, 4= Associate degree, 5= Bachelor's degree, 6= Master's degree/1<sup>st</sup> professional, 7= Doctorate degree, 8= Unknown. A new variable was created to indicate non-first generation to first generation students, where as non-first generation students at least one parent was indicated to have education levels 3 to 7. Students who indicated that both parents were at level 1 or 2 (or 8 as unknown) were categorized as first generation (no college). Among the current sample, 62% of Latina/o students were categorized as first generation compared to 20% White, 33% Black, and 31% Asian students.

## **Enrollment Status (Part-Time Versus Full-Time)**

Enrollment status distinguishes whether or not a student is enrolled in less than 12 credit hours (part-time) or 12 credit hours or more (full-time) for the spring 2012 semester. Among the current sample, 46% of Latina/os were categorized as part-time students and 53% as full-time

students. In comparison, 40% of White students were categorized as part-time and 59% as fulltime, 48% and 51% of Black students respectively and 37% and 62% of Asian students respectively. Latinas (females) attended full-time in higher rates than Latinos (males), 58% versus 46%. Across other races it appears to be the opposite, where males are attending full-time in greater numbers, 62% White male students attended full-time in comparison to 56% of White females, 60% of Black males attended full-time in comparison to 47% of Black females, and 72% of Asian males attend full-time in comparison to 52% of Asian females.

# **Delayed Enrollment**

The college looked at high school graduation dates and first enrollment at the college to distinguish students who attend college within two years following their high school graduation. Some missing values were found and had to addressed during the multiple imputation process. Prior to multiple imputation (32 missing cases) 8% Latina/os were categorized as delayed enrollment and after multiple imputation (no missing cases) 12% of Latina/os were categorized as delayed as delaying their college education. In comparison, 24% of White, 55% of Black, and 28% of Asian students delayed their enrollment to college.

#### High School Grade Point Average (GPA)

High School GPA was gathered from institutional data, specifically information collected during the admissions process. Students bring high school transcripts and ACT and/or SAT scores, and other relevant information when they schedule their orientation date. Some students who do not have this document (34 in the current sample) are directed to take placement tests. Among the current sample of Latina/os the mean high school GPA was 2.86, compared to 3.18 of White, (n = 252), 2.65 of Black (n = 12), and 2.97 of Asian (n = 28). Latino males,

similar to most other races (except Blacks), had high school GPA lower than females, for Latino males the mean GPA was 2.76 and for females it was 2.91. Among White students, males mean GPA was 3.07 and females was 3.27, for Black students males mean GPA was 2.70 and females was 2.63, and among Asian students, males mean GPA was 2.84 and females was 3.09.

#### **Outcome Variables**

# Spring 2012 Grade Point Average (GPA)

The student's GPA was gathered from institutional academic data, according to a 4 point scale. Among the current sample of Latina/os the mean GPA was 2.39 (n = 142), compared to 2.90 (n = 330) of Whites, 2.66 (n = 27) of Blacks, and 2.73 (n = 45) of Asian students. When comparing the amount of credits completed prior to spring 2012 Latina/os, like most racial groups, appear to have the lowest GPA if they are new to the college (between 0 to 14 credits) (see table 4). If gender is considered, among Latina/os females had a higher mean GPA than males, 2.22 and 2.02 respectively. Among White students a very similar case is evident (females= 2.73; males=2.54), but among Blacks and Asians the picture is different, 2.15 Black females compared to 3.00 for Black males, and similarly 2.53 for Asian females compared to 2.72 Asian males.

# **Retention to Fall 2012 Semester**

Student retention was measured from tenth day enrollment data of fall 2012 semester. Controlling for Latina/o students who graduated or transferred in the spring 2012 semester (n = 20) data was gathered from students who were enrolled by tenth day in the fall 2012 semester (n = 122). If students were still enrolled by the tenth day of the fall semester they were included as retained (n = 95; 77%) and if they did not enroll they were categorized as no for this item

Category	Latina/os	Whites	Blacks	Asians
None	1.92(n=9)	2.30 ( <i>n</i> = 13)	-	2.48 ( <i>n</i> = 3)
1-14	1.60 ( <i>n</i> = 36)	2.43 ( <i>n</i> = 44)	2.14 ( <i>n</i> = 8)	1.91 ( <i>n</i> = 10)
15-29	2.55 ( <i>n</i> = 25)	2.67 ( <i>n</i> = 42)	2.51 ( $n = 6$ )	3.41 ( <i>n</i> = 8)
30-44	2.80 ( <i>n</i> = 14)	2.88 ( <i>n</i> = 22)	2.86 ( <i>n</i> = 4)	3.07 ( <i>n</i> = 4)
45-60	2.58 ( $n = 6$ )	2.76 ( <i>n</i> = 33)	2.68 ( <i>n</i> = 2)	2.92 ( <i>n</i> = 4)
Over 60	3.24 ( <i>n</i> = 7)	2.89 ( $n = 24$ )	-	2.11 ( <i>n</i> = 4)

Table 2. Descriptive Comparison of Mean for Spring 2012 GPA Between Total Credits and Racial Groups

(n = 27; 22%). The retention rates for the same semester (fall 2012) of other racial groups were as follows: Whites 73%, Blacks 61%, and Asians 84%.

# **Degree and/or Certificate Completion**

Degree completion was measured by accessing institutional data that indicates whether a student (1) earned a certificate, (2) earned an associates degree, and/or (3) transferred to a university within a three-year period (spring 2015). The data that was provided to this research was not disaggregated by category, students who completed one or more of the criteria above was indicated as yes (successfully completed) and those who did not have any of the three were classified as no (not completed). Among Latina/o students 39 (27%) earned a certificate, degree, or transferred within the three-year period. In comparison, 44% of White, 25% of Black, and 24% of Asian students completed a degree/certificate or transferred.

#### Procedures

Request to conduct research was submitted to the Institutional Review Boards (IRB) of Loyola University Chicago and the partnering midwestern community college, respectively. Permission was granted to utilize the student data collected during the spring 2012 semester at a midwestern community college. The institution followed data collection protocol outlined by the Community College Leadership Program at The University of Texas at Austin. This procedure includes requesting volunteers from various multi-disciplinary departments who offer gateway courses, such as introductory Math, English, Psychology, and Biology. This is followed with randomly selecting classrooms varying in time of day (i.e. morning, afternoon, and evening). On the day of administration, personnel from the department of institutional research provide instructions to students then hand out the surveys to be completed with pen or pencil.

# CHAPTER FOUR

# RESULTS

The research variables in this study included pre-college: (1) Socio-economic status (SES), (2) First Generation, (3) Delayed Enrollment, (4) High School GPA, (5) Enrollment Status, (6) Employment status, (7) Developmental course enrollment, (8) English as a Second Language (ESL), student engagement: (9) Collaborative learning, (10) Active learning, (11) Academic challenge, (12) Support for learners, and (13) Student effort. Table 3 presents frequency distribution information for ordinal variables.

Variables	n	Groups		Frequency	Percent
		20-21		43	30.3
		22-24		22	15.5
		25-29		14	9.9
	30			12	8.5
		40-49		6	4.2
		50-64		0	-
		65+	24	1	.7
Gender	142	Male	54	58	40.8
	Female			84	59.2

Table 3. Frequency Distribution of Age, Gender, Total Credits, Developmental, ESL, Employment, First Generation, Enrollment Intensity, and Delayed Enrollment

(continued)

Table 3 (continued)

Variables	n	Groups	Frequency	Percent
Total credits	136	None	12	8.5
		1-14 credits	49	34.5
		15-29 credits	33	23.2
		30-44 credits	19	13.4
		45-60 credits	11	7.7
		Over 60 credits	12	8.5
Developmental	137	Non Developmental	51	35.9
		Developmental	86	60.6
ESL	142	Non ESL	94	66.2
		ESL	48	33.8
Employment status	141	None	27	19
		1-5 hours	10	7
		6-10 hours	9	6.3
		11-20 hours	17	12
		21-30 hours	28	19.7
		More than 30 hours	50	35.2
First generation	142	Non- First generation	53	37.3
		First generation	89	62.7
Enrollment status	142	Part-Time	66	46.5
		Full-Time	76	53.5
Delayed enrollment	142	No	125	88
		Yes	17	11.9

#### **Data Analytic Plan**

Prior to analysis, variables were examined to screen for accuracy of data entry, missing values, and extreme values. This examination resulted in finding variables that had substantial missing values. Particularly four variables of interest were modified to replace missing data, (1) household income (38% missing), (2) delayed enrollment (22.5% missing), (3) Mothers Education (12% missing), and (4) Father's Education (9.2% missing). This researcher chose to apply the multiple imputation (MI) strategy to replace missing data. An option that was considered to deal with missing data was to trim cases that have missing values, but this option would decrease the sample size such that it would affect power. Therefore, to maintain sample size, MI has been found to be a superior method, over listwise deletion or mean series replacement because MI data produces smaller standard errors and less biased estimates (Manly & Wells, 2015). The role of MI is to produce valid statistical inferences, "the missing values for each participant are predicted from his or her own observed values, with random noise added to preserve a correct amount of variability in the imputed data" (Schafer & Graham, 2002, p. 167).

Using the analyze patterns tab in SPSS (v21), it was concluded that the missing values were random. The next step was to indicate the settings for random number generator (SPSS, v21), type of algorithm to be used to create statistical inferences. This researcher chose the mersenne twister because its one of the most widely used pseudorandom number generators and has passed stringent statistical randomness tests (Matsumoto and Nishimura, 1998). The variables included in the imputation model were: Delayed enrollment, Employment status, Mothers Education level, Fathers Education level, income sources (own, parents, employer, student loans) and household income. These variables were selected based on having few

missing values and having some relationship/association to the missing values because this will result in an improved imputation model where bias is reduced (Rose and Fraser, 2008).

After multiple imputation strategy was performed, this researcher created a variable to represent socio-economic status (SES). This researcher used three variables; mother's and father's education and house hold income, then standardized each variable and computed an average of all three variables. Table 3 shows a comparison of the means and standard deviations prior to and after multiple imputations. The mothers and fathers education variable was obtained from a self reported items added to the CCSSE upon administration. The item asked participants to select the highest level of education obtained by each parent and the following categories were provided: 1= not a high school graduate, 2= high school diploma or GED, 3= some college, did not complete degree, 4= Associate degree, 5= Bachelors degree, 6= Masters degree/1<sup>st</sup> professional, and 7= Doctorate degree. Approximately 63% of Latina/o Mothers and 66% Latina/o Fathers highest education level was high school or GED compared to 31% and 35% of White parents, 29% and 44% of Black parents, and 32% and 28% of Asian parents.

Variable		n	Mean	SD
Mothers Education	Prior to MI	125	2.43	2.14
	After MI	142	2.56	2.25
Fathers Education	Prior to MI	129	2.32	2.12
	After MI	142	2.39	2.14
Household Income	Prior to MI	88	\$42661	\$29618
	After MI	142	\$45382	\$32898

Table 4. Comparison of Means and Standard Deviation Prior to and After Multiple Imputation for Mothers and Fathers Education and Household Income

### Correlations

Intercorrelations among some predictor variables (SES, HS GPA, five student engagement factors) and one outcome variable (spring semester GPA) was conducted and presented in table 6. Some relationships that are notable from this table are academic challenge and spring 2012 GPA and support for learners and high school GPA. Academic challenge appears to have a positive correlation with student's semester GPA (academic performance indicator). Academic challenge items represent the frequency of various academic tasks that students indicated during their academic schoolwork, such as analyzing the basic elements of an idea, applying theories or concepts to practical problems, etc. Therefore, students who indicated more engagement in such tasks had higher semester GPA. The other notable relationship was the negative correlation between the pre-college high school GPA variable and support for learners. Support for learners assessed student's perception of the college emphasis on various support items (i.e. encouraging contact among students from different economic, social, and racial or ethnic backgrounds, helping you cope with your non-academic responsibilities, providing financial support you need to afford your education). Students with higher high school GPA assessed support as less visible or emphasized, which may be related to their overall preparation and/or their ability to navigate college responsibilities independently.

### **Hierarchical Multiple Regression on Spring 2012 GPA Outcome**

A hierarchical multiple linear regression analysis was conducted using spring 2012 GPA as the criterion variable. In the first step of the equation total credits, age, and gender were entered. The pre-college variables were entered in the second step of the regression equation

(SES, Developmental, Employment, First Generation, High School GPA, Enrollment Status,

Delayed Enrollment, and ESL). Finally, in the third and final step of the equation student

Table 5. Intercorrelations Among Spring 2012 GPA, SES, High School GPA, and Five Student Engagement Factors

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	п	М	SD
Sp2012 GPA	_							142	2.39	1.27
SES	117							128	.00	.72
HS GPA	.160	.096	_					108	2.86	.75
CL	011	009	147	_				142	1.79	.47
AL	.179*	.033	.077	.204*				142	2.89	.69
AC	.111	078	.046	.353**	.286**			142	2.68	.58
SL	101	017	213*	.295**	.142	.289**		142	2.64	.75
SE	.035	099	046	.176*	.143	.168*	.163	139	1.64	.59

*Note:* Sp2012= Spring 2012, SES= Socio-economic status, HS GPA= High school grade point average, CL= Collaborative Learning, AL= Active Learning, AC= Academic Challenge, SL= Support for Learners, SE= Student Effort

\*Correlation is significant at the .05 level

\*\*Correlation is significant at the .01 level

engagement variables were entered (Collaborative learning, Active learning, Academic challenge, Support for learners, and Student effort). Table 6 provides a summary of the hierarchical regression analysis for variables predicting spring 2012 GPA.

Total credits, age, and gender (step 1) contributed significant variance to spring 2012 GPA, F (3, 85) = 5.185, p < .01; R<sup>2</sup> = .15 (adjusted R<sup>2</sup> = .12). In the next step, pre-college variables contribute significant variance to spring 2012 GPA above and beyond that of total credits R<sup>2</sup> change = .16, F (8, 77) change = 2.32, p < .05, R<sup>2</sup> = .31 (adjusted R<sup>2</sup> = .22). In the following step, student engagement variables did not contribute additional variance above and beyond step 2, R<sup>2</sup> change = .05, F (5, 72) = 1.24, p > .05, R<sup>2</sup> = .37 (adjusted R<sup>2</sup> = .23). These results do not support the hypothesis, that student engagement factors contribute significant variance above and beyond pre-college variables. However, several variables account for unique contributions to the model. The amount of credits students have earned significantly impact student's GPA outcome. As total credits increase by one unit, semester GPA increases by almost a quarter point (.24). Employment level (intensity) was also a significant factor in the model; it

Table 6. Hierarchical Regression of Total Credits, Age and Gender, Pre-College Variables, and Student Engagement on Spring 2012 GPA

Variable	В	SE B	β	$R^2$	Adj R <sup>2</sup>	$\Delta R^2$	$\Delta F$
Step 1				.155	.125	.155	5.185**
Total credits	.239	.094	.316*				
Age	.098	.144	.083				
Gender	.312	.243	.136				
Step 2				.319	.222	.165	2.326*
SES	.113	.230	.073				
Developmental	488	.256	206*				
Employment	145	.070	224*				
First Generation	.729	.341	.320				
HS GPA	029	.165	018				
PT/FT status	.116	.249	.052				
Delayed Enroll	.059	.470	.013				
ESL	.048	.261	.019				
Step 3				.374	.234	.054	1.248
Collab Learning	350	.266	144				
Active Learning	.367	.181	.215*				
Acad Challenge	021	.219	011				
Support Learners	.183	.162	.127				
Student Effort	.178	.196	.098				

\*\* *p* < .01, \* *p* < .06

N = 165, Adj. = Adjusted,  $\Delta R^2 = R^2$  change;  $\Delta F = F$  Change

showed that one unit change (more work) in work level is associated with a .14 decrease in GPA. First generation status contributed a unique and significant contribution to the model, for those who identified as first generation compared those who did not can be predicted to have a .72 increase in their GPA. Developmental status contributed a unique contribution to this model as well. However, the opposite can be observed from this variable, when developmental status changes from non-developmental to developmental (taken or plan to take) GPA can be predicted to decrease by almost a half a point (.48). Finally, the one student engagement variable that uniquely helps explain semester GPA is active learning (intensity or frequency of academic tasks). One unit change in active learning is predicted to result in a .36 increase in semester GPA.

# Logistical Regression Analysis on Retention and Degree Completion Outcomes

A logistic regression analysis was conducted on two dichotomous outcomes, (1) persistence to fall 2012 semester and (2) degree completion and/or transfer. Variables were entered in different blocks remaining consistent with theoretical proposal, that is, in block 1 total credits, age and gender were entered, then pre-college variables were entered in block 2 and finally student engagement were entered in the final block. With regards to the first outcome (persistence) the first block of the model resulted in a significant fit, yielding a chi-square of

Variable	В	SE	Wald	Exp(B)	Chi-Square	df	Sig.
					5.58	5	349
No credits vs 15-29 credits	4.50	1.95	1.43*	90.44		C	
Age 18-19 vs 20-21	-2.71	1.40	3.73*	.06			
Males vs Females	017	.870	.000	.984			
Socioeconomic Status	-1.28	1.25	1.04	.278			
Developmental vs Non- developmental	013	.846	.000	.987			
Over 30 hours of work vs	-3.461	1.89	3.33	.031			
1-5 hours per week							
First generation vs Non-	-1.95	1.60	1.47	.142			
First generation							
High School GPA	183	.673	.074	.833			
Part time vs full time enrollment status	.107	1.04	.011	1.11			
Non-Delayed vs Delayed	-4.018	1.57	6.51*	.018			
Enrollment							
ESL vs Non-ESL	-1.41	1.04	1.85	.242			
Collaborative Learning	-2.15	1.02	4.39*	.116			
Active Learning	833	.728	1.30	.253			
Academic Challenge	.472	.851	.308	1.60			
Support Learners	1.25	.692	3.31*	3.52			
Student Effort	.600	.748	.643	1.82			

Table 7. Logistic Regression Predicting Semester Retention From Pre-College Variables and Student Engagement Variables

\*\* *p* < .01, \* *p* < .05

25.23, p < .01, in the second block, adding the pre-college variables, the model was also significant, a chi-square of 35.62, p < .05. However, the change from block 1 to block two is non-significant,  $\chi^2(2) = 10.39$ , p = .187. Finally, in the final model (block 3) including the student engagement factors, the model is significant, chi-square of 41.20, p < .05, but the change chi-square was not significant,  $\chi^2(3) = 5.58$ , p = .349. Variables in the equation that significantly contribute to the model were total credits, age, delayed enrollment, collaborative learning and support for learners. Table 8 describes the variables b-values, Wald statistic and

Variable	В	SE	Wald	Exp(B)	Chi-Square	df	Sig.
					33.40	27	.184
Block 1					13.25	10	.544
No credits vs 15-29 credits	.597	1.54	.149	1.817			
Age 18-19 vs 20-21	-1.06	1.28	.690	.344			
Males vs Females	.104	.856	.015	1.11			
Block 2					7.02	12	.856
Socioeconomic Status	.115	.804	1.04	.278			
Developmental vs Non- developmental	013	.846	.021	1.12			
Over 30 hours of work vs	2.86	1.51	3.58*	17.47			
1-5 hours per week							
First generation vs Non-	.048	1.39	.001	1.05			
First generation	007	641	1.00	1/7			
High School GPA	.886	.641	1.90	.167			
Part time vs full time enrollment status	142	.991	.020	.886			
Non-Delayed vs Delayed	.777	2.01	.149	2.17			
Enrollment							
ESL vs Non-ESL	.623	1.14	.296	.586			
Block 3					14.46	5	.013
Collaborative Learning	2.20	1.15	3.65*	9.08			
Active Learning	784	.716	1.19	.457			
Academic Challenge	1.08	.819	1.75	.186			
Support Learners	.793	.693	1.31	.252			
Student Effort	-1.28	.762	2.82	.278			

Table 8. Logistic Regression Predicting Degree Completion From Pre-College Variables and Student Engagement Variables

\*\* *p* < .01, \* *p* < .05

odds ratio. Total credits variable revealed that students who have earned 15 to 29 credits (in comparison to no credits) are ninety times more likely to persist to the fall 2012 semester. Among different age groups, students who are ages 20-21 (compared to 18-19) are less likely to persist to the fall 2012 semester. Similarly, students who delayed their enrollment are less likely to persist to fall 2012. Among student engagement variables, collaborative learning and support for learners indicate that as each variable increases, the odds of persisting to fall 2012 decrease.

Concerning the second outcome (degree completion) the model showed a non-significant fit of the data because the model chi-square is non-significant,  $\chi^2(3) = 33.40$ , p = .184.

#### Hypothesis

Hypothesis 1 (a, b, c) predicted that pre-college student factors would contribute significant variance of student success outcomes (spring 2012 GPA, persistence, and degree completion). This hypothesis was partially supported, when controlling for total credits earned pre-college variables add 13% additional variance above and beyond that of total credits. However, when testing pre-college variables on different success outcomes, persistence and degree completion, no statistical significant contribution to the prediction model was found. Hypothesis 2 (a, b, c) predicted that student engagement factors would contribute significant variance of student success outcome (semester GPA, persistence, degree completion) above and beyond pre-college student factors. This researcher found that as a group, student engagement factors did not contribute statistically significant variance to the model for any of the student success outcome, above and beyond that of pre-college variables.

# **Post hoc Analysis**

After correlations among all predictor variables were observed, two student engagement variables appeared to correlate with persistence were support for learners and student effort. This researcher conducted a new logistic regression model using only support for learners and student effort as the predictor variables on persistence. This model showed a significant fit of the data because the model chi-square is significant,  $\chi^2$  (1) = 9.43, *p* = .009. The current model correctly predicted 71% of the sample. The odds of a student persisting (to the fall 2012 semester) increase, by 1.78 times, for every unit change in support and by almost two times (1.92) for every unit change in student effort

Table 9. Post-hoc Logistic Regression Predicting Semester Persistence From Support for Learners and Student Effort

Variable	В	SE	Wald	Odds ratio	Chi-Square	df	Sig.
					9.43	2	.009
Support Learners	.580	.282	4.23*	1.78			
Student Effort	.657	.348	3.55*	1.92			
** <i>p</i> < .01, * <i>p</i> < .05							

#### CHAPTER FIVE

#### DISCUSSION

This chapter will discuss the implications of the results presented in Chapter 4. One of the major goals of this study was to test a theory of student success of Latina/o community college students. First, a discussion of correlational findings will be presented. Second, findings of the main analysis used to test the theory will be discussed. Third, a discussion of the post hoc analysis will be presented. Next, implications for practice and research will be discussed. Finally, limitations of the study will be reviewed and suggestions for future directions will be presented.

#### **Significant Correlations**

Two significant correlational relationships were found among student engagement factors and spring 2012 GPA: academic challenge and support for learners. Academic challenge was found to have a positive correlation with semester GPA, as students indicate more engagement in academic intensive tasks they earn higher semester GPAs. This supports the theoretical proposition by Kuh, Kinzie, Schuh, and Whitt (2010) that the amount of effort student expends on academic rigorous tasks is related to academic engagement and indirectly to higher success outcome (semester GPA). This finding is also consistent with what Pascarella and Terenzini (2005) found with regards to involvement and integration on student persistence, "that the level of student involvement and integration in any of the components of an institution's academic and social systems can be a critical factor in student's persistence decisions" (p. 426). Among Latina/o students, academic rigorous preparation appears to be a significant predictor of student persistence and transfer (Crisp, Taggart, Nora, 2014; Suarez, 2003).

Support for learners was found to have a negative correlation with high school GPA. Students with higher high school GPA assessed support as less visible or emphasized. Some researchers have found a link among high school GPA and college success (persistence and degree completion) (Adelman, 2006; CCSSE, 2005; Kuh, Kinzie, Buckley, Bridges, & Hayes, 2007). Perhaps, high school GPA captures a set of psycho-social, academic, and cultural values that provide a stronger ability to navigate the college resources independently. Therefore, students that come with this type of preparation to college may not perceive the support of the college as strongly, however this may not be a reflection of the quality of support services offered, it may simply indicate that students did not need to seek out such services. Furthermore, support for learners may not have the predictive capacity without controlling for high school GPA.

#### **Main Analysis**

One of the major objectives of this study was to test a theory of student engagement on community college Latina/o students. Specifically, student engagement factors predicted the success of Latino community college students above and beyond pre-college variables. In order to test this theory, the first step was to test the predictive capacity of pre-college variables. It was found that when controlling for total credits earned, age, and gender and when the outcome (criterion) was spring 2012 GPA pre-college variables mattered. Particularly, they help explain 16.5% of the variance on spring 2012 GPA. This finding is not surprising if we consider the literature on pre-college variables. This finding is consistent with the literature on factors that

contribute to student success (persistence and transfer), pre-college student variables, such as high-school GPA, first generation, developmental explain, partially, the success of students on their GPA outcome (Crisp, Taggart, Nora, 2014; Nuñez, Crisp & Elizondo, 2012). Therefore, pre-college variables impacts the extent in which students can succeed when measured on academic performance (GPA).

However, other success outcomes, semester persistence and degree completion, did not appear to be explained by the pre-college factors. When considering other research on factors that contribute to or act as barriers to transfer for Latina/o community college students, this finding is surprising and not consistent. For example, if we consider the white paper by Nuñez, Crisp, Elizondo (2012) various pre-college factors were documented as significant to transfer students in a Hispanic Serving Institution, such as gender, age, English as a second language status, first generation (parental education), work commitment, and enrollment type (full time versus part time). Theoretically speaking persistence and degree completion is much more dynamic than the list of variables utilized in this study. Perhaps the exclusion of psycho-social factors appear to have greater influence in persistence and degree completion. Similarly, institutional factors may determine psycho-social and behavioral outcomes that lead to decisions of persistence and commitment to complete a degree. Another helpful explanation may be that for these outcomes, both persistence and degree completion, requires a larger sample size to detect effects.

At the next stage of the model it was predicted that student engagement factors would contribute significant variance of student success outcomes (semester GPA, persistence, degree completion) above and beyond pre-college student factors. This researcher found that as a group, student engagement factors, did not contribute statistically significant variance to the model for any of the student success outcome, above and beyond that of pre-college variables. Beyond theoretical testing, there were student engagement variables that contributed significant variance on the various success indicators. Active learning was found to significantly contribute to the predictive model on semester GPA, collaborative learning and support for learners were found to be important factors explaining retention, and collaborative learning was also found to be an important predictor of degree completion.

Active learning was a four-item scale that measured the frequency of various academic tasks (i.e. preparing two or more drafts of a paper, number of assigned textbook, manuals, books). The hierarchical multiple regression models showed that academic learning was a significant predictor of semester GPA. This is consistent with the transfer literature for Latina/o students (Crisp, Taggart, Nora, 2014; Nuñez, Crisp & Elizondo, 2012) and with the comprehensive work of Pascarella and Terenzini (2005) indicating that when students are involved and integrated in any of the institutions academic and social systems they are more likely to experience positive educational outcomes. Active learning among Latina/o students may be capturing the "involvement" component that was introduced by Astin (1984) where he clarified that academic involvement represents the physical and psychological energy that the student spends on academic tasks. This indicates that the quality and rigor of their in-class experience may have greater impact than the extracurricular involvement on their academic performance as measured by GPA. It is important to note that this is one of the scales that was re-fitted from the CCSSE scale of collaborative and active learning to an independent active learning scale (Crisp & Nora, 2010).

48

The two items that were found to be specifically significant in predicting retention to fall 2012 semester were collaborative learning and support for learners. Collaborative learning was a refitted scale to seven items that measure the extent to which students worked with other students and talked to instructors and/or advisors (faculty-student interactions). This is consistent with what Nuñez, Crisp, and Elizondo (2012) found in their study, having informal or social contact with faculty about academic matters outside of class improves the likelihood of transferring. Support for learners assessed student's perception of the college emphasis on various support items (i.e. encouraging contact among students from different economic, social, and racial or ethnic backgrounds, helping you cope wit your non-academic responsibilities, providing financial support you need to afford your education). Crisp, Taggart, and Nora (2014) discussed the importance of supportive individuals in the lives of Latina/os (i.e. role models, mentors, parents, peers, and Latina/o communities on campus), likewise Suarez (2003) found that Latina/o student's interaction with their academic advisors leads to a higher likelihood of transfer. What these variables have in common are the social contact with professors, peers, and supportive staff suggesting that among Latina/o students the quality of relationships, contact, and/or support matters when measured by persistence. Perhaps, this is related to the concept of integration that Tinto (1986) introduced; the extent to which students come to share the attitudes and beliefs of their peers and faculty.

It was surprising to find that not all the student engagement factors, as a group, contributed significant variance to the model on the various student success outcomes. An explanation for such results is perhaps what has been documented in the introduction, most research related to student engagement and success outcomes have been conducted at the university level. Therefore the myriad of social, cultural, environmental issues that differ from the university to the community college may not have adequately captured this population. In addition, much of the previous research, particularly that of NSSE and CCSSE has been particularly focused on developing "benchmarks" or institutional markers of effectiveness, on this note Wolf-Wendel, Ward, and Kinzie (2009) warned that "NSSE results are aggregated to the institution level to encourage institutional research and examination of institutional practice and effectiveness" (p. 426).

There is evidence that methodological issues may also be a determining factor in such results. Nora, Crisp, & Matthews (2011) documented that the few available research with community college populations comes directly for the author of the NSSE or staff who work for NSSE or CCSSE. McClenney, Marti, and Adkins (2006) claimed, "Results from three studies validate CCSSE's use of student engagement as a proxy for student academic achievement and persistence. CCSSE benchmarks consistently exhibited a positive relationship with outcome measures" (p. 5). Perhaps, further research is needed to substantiate or reject this type of claim.

In summary, the student engagement factors that appeared to have greater importance among Latina/o community college students were active learning, collaborative learning, and support for learners. Active learning appeared to be significant for this group of students. The current sample of Latina/os had earned credits previously to taking the CCSSE in spring 2012. Given that a large percentage of students identified as developmental and ESL, 60% and 33% respectively, it can be assumed that students spent at least one semester enrolled at the college prior to taking credit-bearing courses. Therefore, this group of students could have been at the college for two or more semesters prior to taking the CCSSE survey. We may conclude that they had an opportunity to become familiar with the culture, aware and possibly access support systems. Active learning may be particularly relevant for students who have previously enrolled in courses and had an opportunity to gain familiarity with the academic environment.

Collaborative learning and support of learners represent elements of student experiences that happen outside of the classroom where the climate, environment, and culture of the institution have the potential to influence the experience of students. This reinforces what Crisp, Taggart, and Nora (2014) proposed, that Latina/o students can benefits from developing supportive relationships with peers, faculty, and staff. Moreover, "culture affects Latina/o student success not only abstractly or indirectly through family/home experiences but also in very concrete ways through interactions with faculty and students and preferred participation patterns in the classroom" (Crisp, Taggart, and Nora, 2014, p. 16).

# **Post-hoc Analysis**

In the current study, post-hoc analysis provided evidence of student engagement factors contributing positive effects on persistence. Specifically, when not controlling for pre-college factors, support for learners and student effort appear to work together to explain persistence. As previously stated, support for learners assessed student's perceptions of the extent to which the college emphasized various support items (i.e. Encouraging contact among students from different economic, social, and racial or ethnic backgrounds, helping you cope wit your non-academic responsibilities, providing financial support you need to afford your education) and student effort measured to what extent students utilized various support services (i.e. tutoring, computer lab). Therefore, when students rated high the college's emphasis on support (institutional) and they also reported high utilization of supportive resources students are more

likely to persist to their next semester. For Latina/o students this may be the critical juncture of engagement.

# **Implications for Practice and Future Research**

Student engagement appears to be in its early stages concerning research and practice with community college populations. This study introduced a meaningful pattern of engagement for Latina/o students in community colleges: active learning, collaborative learning, and support for students. Course pedagogy and classroom interactions have profound effect on student success outcomes (Acevedo-Gil, Santos, Alonso, & Solorzano, 2015). The findings here suggest that Latina/o students welcome and desire academically rigorous tasks (i.e. worked on a paper or project that required integrating ideas or information from various sources, numbers of assigned readings), but equally important are the opportunities to collaborate with both faculty and peers. Faculty who continue to engage in a lecture-based style of teaching where the faculty maintains authority and attention and the interaction level is low may not effectively engage students. Although this style of teaching offers some advantages, such as delivery of large amounts of information, control of pace and content, and accommodates large numbers of students it does not encourage collaboration, participation, or interaction.

Moreover, some professors may be engaging in what Acevedo-Gil, Santos, Alonso and Solorzano (2015) called "deficit and demeaning pedagogical practices" that result in an invalidation of the student. When students are invalidated they experience greater difficulties with academic performance, persistence and degree completion (Acevedo-Gil, Santos, Alonso and Solorzano, 2015). Rendon (1994) discussed six elements that are part of the theory of validation: (1) the responsibility of initiating contact with students is on institutional agents (i.e. faculty, advisers, coaches), (2) validation increases sense of self-worth and capacity to learn, (3) validation is a pre-requisite for student-development (increase in academic self-confidence), (4) validation can occur in and out of class, (5) validation should not be viewed as an end, but as a developmental process and (6) validation is most critical when administered early in the college experience. In a community college environment, it is not uncommon for students to juggle multiple responsibilities, including working more than 30 hours per week and family obligations. This pattern places a greater emphasis on in-class experiences for engagement and validation.

Perhaps, faculty should consider a student-centered style of teaching that encourages student ownership of knowledge, provides real life connections, promotes active learning, fosters critical thinking, and allows for various assessment strategies. The Association of American Colleges & Universities provide a list of practices, "high-impact" practices, including collaborative assignments and projects, service learning, community-based learning, and common intellectual experiences that have been shown to benefit historically underserved students (www.aacu.org/resources/high-impact-practices). Rendon (1994) stated that academic validation occurs when professors assist students to "trust their innate capacity to learn and to acquire confidence in being a college student" (p. 40). Rendon-Linares and Muñoz (2011) suggested ways in which faculty could validate students, such as inviting guest speakers and exposing students to individuals who come from similar backgrounds, developing close relationships with students, and learning about student's stories.

Nora, Crisp, and Matthews (2011) proposed a new engagement model that begins exploring behavioral components in classroom and outside of class (climate), they also propose that these behavioral components interact with non-behavioral components: student beliefs,

53

attitudes, and perceptions (which may capture there sense of belonging). The combination of these factors, together, result in student engagement, the authors stated "actions and behaviors do not occur in a vacuum, independent of the impact on students' thoughts, commitments, and viewpoints" (p.125). In their proposed model student engagement then creates a path to academic and social integration which is explained each as latent constructs that are made up of multiple observable items, such as feeling satisfied with the instructional techniques utilized in the classroom, feeling validated in the classroom.

There is a body of research that proposes that students may face a "mismatch" or "disconnection" between student's home culture and dominant school/classroom that has been linked to academic difficulties (Baldwin, Chambliss, & Towler, 2003; Guiffrida, 2003; Hurtado, 1994; Hurtado, Carter, & Spuller, 1996; Reynolds, Sneva, & Beehler, 2010; Smedley, Myers, & Harrell, 1993; Wolf-Wendel, Ward, & Kinzie, 2009). Similarly, some researchers argue that minority students are more likely to perceive their campus environment less favorably and negative perceptions have been associated with aversive outcomes, such as poor academic performance and persistence attitudes (Banks, 2010; Castillo, Conoley, Choi-Pearson, Archuleta, Phoummarath, & Landingham, 2006; Reid & Radhakrishnan, 2003). This line of research points the importance of belonging that, in the community college context, largely depends on positive interactions with faculty members. Contributing to sense of belonging may be experiences of racism, microaggressions, bias, discrimination, race-related stress (minority stress), and acculturation (from home culture to dominant school/classroom norms) (Cokley, 2002; Johnson & Arbona, 2006; Rodriguez, Myers, Morris & Cardoza, 2000; Smedley, Myers, and Harell, 1993). Reynolds, Sneva, Beehler (2010) stated that "their perception of the negative effect of

institutional policies and practices, possibly from their college or university, on them as students of color may influence their need to disengage academically or socially to cope" (p. 144). Therefore, future research on community college student engagement of Latina/o students may benefit from including belongingness and campus culture as a determinant or factor of student engagement.

A different area of concern for future research is the attention to student's goals; specifically distinguishing students who are seeking certificate or vocational programs versus associates or transfer programs. In the current study, the data could not distinguish between certificate and associate degree seeking students however certificate seeking students are more likely to enroll part-time since the number of courses required are less and most of the course offerings are designed with working adults in mind. In the current sample 46% of students identified as part-time. What the literature shows is that students who enroll at a part-time basis are less likely to be retained (Nuñez, Crisp, and Elizondo (2012) and students who attend exclusively part time had a 25% completion rate compared to 49% for those who attended exclusively full time

(http://www.aacc.nche.edu/Publications/Reports/Documents/Trends\_CC\_Enrollment\_Final2016. pdf). Therefore, the level and type of engagement of students who are predominantly part-time and certificate-seeking students will presumably be different than those who are full-time and associates degree seekers. Future research should distinguish these groups of students to ascertain a clearer and more accurate picture of student engagement of Latina/o students.

#### Limitations

There were a number of limitations, including sample size, instrumentation, procedural, and methodological. The sample size for this study was 142 students, which was an adequate size for some of the analysis, but when working with as many variables (14), as in this study, large samples have more power to detect effects. The instrument used in this study was another limitation, as we found from the reliability (alpha) scores of three sub-scales (collaborative learning, active learning and student effort) had acceptable scores, but not excellent, .69, .65, and .69 respectively. Since reliability data relates to the consistency of the measure over time the findings obtained in this current study could have been limited to the reliability of the actual instrument. In addition, the validity of this survey has come under scrutiny, specifically as it relates to construct validity. The founders of this measures have long argued that the sub-scales of this measure were not intended as true factors and therefore were not tested stringently as such. Moreover, they provide a cautionary statement, particularly working with minority groups:

It is important to note that this study represents one of many steps that must be taken in order to understand better the relationship between student engagement and educational outcomes for students in community colleges, particularly in regard to identification of the educational practices that matter most to enhancing the success of African American, Hispanic, and other students who have been underserved and underrepresented in higher education historically (Greene, Marti, & McClenney, 2008, p. 534)

Procedural and methodological limitations were also present. The data collection procedures included volunteer participation of credit bearing, general education, "gateway" courses such as introduction to psychology, college level English, and college level math courses. These courses offer an opportunity to capture a wide array of students, it may skew the sample representativeness for Latinos. Specifically, two variables of interest that may have been skewed are developmental and generation 1.5. Among the current sample, 60% identified as developmental students (have taken developmental courses or is planning to take) and 72.5% identified as generation 1.5 (first language not English and/or ESL background). Therefore, this sample is probably capturing a select, more accomplished group of students. In the case of developmental students, if enrolled in college level courses they have successfully managed to complete the developmental sequence of such subject (Math and/or English). What are missing from the current student engagement exploration are those students who are currently enrolled in a developmental course. Similarly, generation 1.5 students captured in this study are those who have managed the hurdles of college transitions and were currently enrolled college level courses; in fact, 75% of the current sample identified as both generation 1.5 and developmental.

With regards to methodological issues in the current study, two variables that were created and perhaps lack the comprehensive nature of the specific factor were SES and Generation 1.5. Socio-economic status is mostly a sociological construct that provides a person's or group's hierarchy in a societal strata. The higher in this hierarchy a person is the more access they have to material goods, power, healthcare, leisure time, educational opportunities, etc. To capture SES in one variable or marker is very difficult and some researchers have attempted to measure this construct with a proxy variable such as household income or occupational title. The current study made an attempt to develop a composite variable that incorporated household income and parental education. The limitation here is that household income was gathered from financial aid application or when not available census neighborhood median income information. In the case of financial aid applications there are persons who did not or could not apply (i.e. undocumented students, international students) for financial aid. In the case of census

neighborhood median, this provides an average of the neighborhood income where the student lives, rather than an accurate representation of his or her own home (current circumstances).

The English as a Second Language item asked students if they had previously enrolled (taken) ESL courses or were planning to take. However, the information regarded when they enrolled in ESL was unknown which may influence how students respond to other student engagement items, for example the college experience of a student who took ESL in grade school or high school maybe different from those students who recently completed ESL or are still planning to take part of this sequence. Some studies have described the pedagogical and institutional challenges ESL students face, such as teachers who conflate the linguistic abilities to general cognitive and social aptitude and the process of evaluation and placement of English proficiency (Harklau, 2000; Hansen, 2010) which may be more relevant for those students currently enrolled, recently enrolled or planning to enroll. Future research should make an effort to disaggregate this group of students and inquire about when students completed ESL, their level of satisfaction with the curriculum, and their own perception of readiness for monolingual-English courses.

# Conclusion

As a final summary, CCSSE has provided significant contributions to understanding the experience of community college students, particularly as it relates to effective practices both inside and outside of the classroom. CCSSE's major purpose was to use benchmarking as a means to measure institutional efforts that can support student engagement. Higher education boards and administrators were eager to have data to guide policy and practice. The amount of schools that have contributed to the dissemination of this survey indicates a great interest in

benchmarking or comparisons among similar institutions. It appears that in large part, this survey and the original survey before this one (NSSE) has offered a great amount of information and guidance in the realm of institutional effectiveness on the basis of the benchmarks. However, there is evidence that perhaps these benchmarks do not fully explain student engagement, particularly as it relates to Latina/o students.

Future research would benefit from challenging the current construct of student engagement as presented in CCSSE and redirect its efforts in helping institutions develop a greater understanding of the dynamic interactions among pre-college factors (social-cultural), environment/climate, student behavior (social and academic integration), and belongingness. Beyond student engagement there appears to be a hesitance to challenge the dominant ethos of higher education. Community colleges were founded on the premise of serving its community and workforce needs, the continued challenge is being responsive to the changing social-cultural make up of the community and simultaneously being proactive of the ever evolving economic conditions and governmental forces. Studies like this one and many others can offer the necessary support and guidance to community college leaders, administrators, faculty, and policy makers alike to address the systemic and structural problems that continue to impede progress of students of color. APPENDIX A

STUDENT ENGAGEMENT FACTORS AND ITEMS

60

Student Engagement Factors and Items

Variable	Items
Collaborative Learning	Worked with other student on projects during class
Dourning	Worked with classmates outside of class to prepare class assignments
	Tutored or taught other students
	Participated in a community-based project as a part of a regular course
	Talked about career plans with an instructor or advisor
	Discussed ideas from your readings or classes with instructors outside of class
	Worked with instructors on activities other than coursework
Active Learning	Prepared two or more drafts of a paper or assignment before turning it in
	Worked on a paper or project that required integrating ideas or information from various sources
	Number of assigned textbook, manuals, books, or book-length packs of course readings
	Number of written papers or report of any length
Academic Challenge	Analyzing the basic elements of an idea
	Synthesizing and organizing ideas, information, or experiences in new ways
	Making judgments about the value or soundness of information
	Applying theories or concepts to practical problems or in new situations Using information you have read or heard to perform a new skill
Support for Learners	Providing the support you need

Variable	Items
	Helping you cope with your non-academic responsibilities
	Providing the support you need to thrive socially
	Providing the financial support you need
	Encouraging contact among students from different economic, social, and racial or ethnic backgrounds
Student Effort	Frequency: peer or other tutoring
	Frequency: skill labs (writing, math, etc)
	Frequency: computer lab
	Frequency: Academic advising/planning
	Frequency: Career counseling

#### REFERENCES

- Adelman, C. (2004, January). *Principal indicator of student academic histories in post*secondary education, 1972-2000. Washington, DC: US Department of Education.
- Adelman, C. (2006, February). *The toolbox revisited: Paths to degree completion from high school through college*. Washington, DC: US Department of Education.
- Angell, L. R. (2009). Construct validity of the community college survey of student engagement (CCSSE). *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, *33*, 564-570.
- Arana, R., Castaneda-Sound, C., Blanchard, S., & Aguilar, T. E. (2011). Indicators of persistence for Hispanic undergraduate achievement: Toward an ecological model. *Journal of Hispanic Higher Education*, 10(3), 237-251.
- Astin, A. (1993). *What matters in college: Four critical years revisited*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Astin, A. W. (1985, July/August). Involvement: The cornerstone of excellence. *Change*, 17(4), 34-39.
- Bailey, T., & Jaggars, S. S. (2016, June). *College Completion Series: Vol. 5. When college students start behind*. Washington, DC: The Century Foundation.
- Bailey, T., Jenkins, D., & Leinbach, T. (2005, January). What we know about community college low-income and minority student outcomes: Descriptive statistics from national surveys. New York, NY: Community Colleges Research Center.
- Baldwin, D. R., Chambliss, L. N., & Towler, K. (2003). Optimism and stress: An African American college student perspective. *College Student Journal*, *37*(2), 276-285.
- Banks, K. H. (2010). African American college students' experience of racial discrimination and the role of college hassles. *Journal of College Student Development*, *51*(1), 23-34.
- Baum, S., & Payea, K. (2004). *The benefits of higher education for individuals and society*. New York, NY: College Board.
- Berkner, L. K., Cuccaro-Alamin, S., & McCormick, A. C. (1986, March). Descriptive summary of 1989-1990 beginning postsecondary students: Five years later. Washington, DC: National Center for Education Statitics.
- Blumenthal, A. (2002). English as a second language at the community college: An exploration of context and concerns. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, (117), 45-53.
- Braxton, J. M., Hirschy, A. S., & McClendon, S. A. (2004). ASHE-ERIC Higher Education Report: Vol. 3. Understanding and reducing college student departure (Vol. 30). Hoboken, NJ: Wiley Periodicals.
- Carini, R. M., Kuh, G. D., & Klein, S. P. (2006). Student engagement and student learning: Testing the linkages. *Research in Higher Education*, 47(1), 1-32. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11162-005-8150-9
- Castillo, L. G., Conoley, C. W., Choi-Pearson, C., Archuleta, D. J., Phoummarath, M. J., & Landingham, A. V. (2006). University environment as a mediator of Latino ethnic identity and persistence attitudes. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *53*(2), 267-271.
- Castro, C. R. (2006). *The individual and institutional factors related to the success and transfer* of Latino community college students (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). University of Southern California, Los Angeles, CA.
- Cejda, B. D., & Hoover, R. E. (2010). Strategies for faculty-student engagement: How community college faculty engage Latino students. *Journal of College Student Retention*, *12*(2), 135-153.
- Chavez, M. A. (2015). Community college journeys of Hispanic ESL women. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, *39*(3), 207-221.
- Chickering, A. W., & Gamson, Z. F. (1987, March). Seven principles for good practice in undergraduate education. *American Association for Higher Education Bulletin*, 3-7.
- Cokley, K. O. (2002). Ethnicity, gender and academic self-concept: A preliminary examination of academic disidentification and implications for psychologists. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 8(4), 378-388.
- Community college survey of student engagement: Engaging students, challenging the odds. (2005). Austin, TX: Community College Leadership Program, The University of Texas at Austin.
- Crisp, G., & Nora, A. (2010). Hispanic student success: Factors influencing the persistence and transfer decisions of Latino community college students enrolled in developmental education. *Research in Higher Education*, *51*, 175-194. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11162-009-9151-x

- Crisp, G., Taggart, A., & Nora, A. (2014). Undergraduate Latina/o students: A systematic review identifying factors contributing to academic success. *Review of Educational Research*, 20(10), 1-26. http://dx.doi.org/10.3102/0034654314551064
- Data points: Enrollment at community colleges. (n.d.). Retrieved December 1, 2015, from http://www.aacc.nche.edu/Publications/datapoints/Documents/EnrollmentCC\_4.pdf
- Dowd, A. C. (2011). Theoretical foundations and a research agenda to validate measures of intercultural effort. *The Review of Higher Education*, *35*(1), 17-44.
- ECC's piece of the pie. (2014, May). Elgin, IL: Elgin Community College.
- Education: Knowledge and skills for the jobs of the future. (*n*.d.). Retrieved December 1, 2015, from https://www.whitehouse.gov/issues/education/higher-education
- Engberg, M. E., & Allen, D. J. (2011). Uncontrolled destinies: Improving opportunity for lowincome students in American higher education. *Research in Higher Education*, 52, 786-807.
- Fry, R. (2004, June). *Latino youth finishing college: The role of selective pathway*. Washington, DC: Pew Hispanic Center.
- Fry, R. (2011, August). *Hispanic college enrollment enrollment spikes, narrowing gaps with other groups*. Washington, DC: Pew Hispanic Center.
- Gandara, P., & Contreras, F. (2009). *The Latino education crisis: The consequences of failed social policies*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University.
- Gibson, A. M., & Slate, J. R. (2010). Student engagement at two-year institutions: Age and generational status differences. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 34, 371-385. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10668920802466384
- Gordon, J., Ludlum, J., & Hoey, J. (2008). Validating NSSE against student outcomes: Are they related? *Research in Higher Education*, 49(1), 19-39.
- Greene, T. G., Marti, C. N., & McClenney, K. (2008). The effort-outcome gap: Differences for African American and Hispanic community college students in student engagement and academic achievement. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 79(5), 513-539.
- Guiffrida, D. (2003). African American student organizations as agents of social integration. Journal of College Student Development, 44(3), 304-320.

- Hansen, T. (2010). *Immigrant stories: Generation 1.5 Mexican American students and English language learning in an Illinois community college* (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). Loyola University Chicago, Chicago, IL.
- Harklau, L. (2000). From the "good kids" to the "worst": Representations of English Language Learners across educational settings. *TESOL Quarterly*, *34*(1), 35-67.
- Harris, F., III, & Wood, J. L. (2013). Student success for men of color in community colleges: A review of published literature and research, 1998-2012. *Journal of Diversity in Higher Education*, 6(3), 174-185.
- Hodara, M. (2015). The effects of English as a Second Language courses on language minority community college students. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *37*(2), 243-270.
- Hu, S., & McCormick, A. C. (2012). An engagement-based student typology and its relationship to college outcomes. *Research in Higher Education*, 53, 738-754. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11162-012-9254-7
- Hurtado, S. (1994). The institutional climate for talented Latino students. *Research in Higher Education*, 35(1), 21-41.
- Hurtado, S., & Carter, D. F. (1997). Effects of college transition and perceptions of the campus racial climate on Latino college student's sense of belonging. *Sociology of Education*, 70(4), 324-345.
- Hurtado, S., Carter, D. F., & Spuler, A. (1996). Latino student transition to college: Assessing difficulties and facters in successful college adjustment. *Research in Higher Education*, 37(2), 135-157.
- Johnson, S. C., & Arbona, C. (2006). The relation of ethnic identity, racial identity, and racerelated stress among African American college students. *Journal of College Student Development*, 47(5), 495-507.
- Karp, M. M., Hughes, K. L., & O'Gara, L. (2010). An exploration of Tinto's integration framework for community college students. *Journal of College Student Retention*, 12(1), 69-86.
- Kinzie, J., Gonyea, R., Shoup, R., & Kuh, G. D. (2008). Promoting persistence and success of underrepresented students: Lessons for teaching and learning. *New Directions Teaching and Learning*, (115), 21-38.
- Kuh, G. (2003). What we're learning about student engagement from NSSE: Benchmarks for effective educational practices. *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, *35*(2), 24-32.

- Kuh, G. D. (2001, May/June). Assessing what really matters to student learning. *Change*, 10-17-66.
- Kuh, G. D., Cruce, T. M., Shoup, R., Kinzie, J., & Gonyea, R. M. (2008). Unmasking the effects of student engagement on first-year college grades and persistence. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 79(5), 540-563.
- Kuh, G. D., Kinzie, J., Buckley, J. A., Bridges, B. K., & Hayek, J. C. (2007). Piecing together the student success puzzle: Research, propositions, and recommendations. ASHE Higher Education Report, 32(5).
- Marti, C. N. (2009). Dimensions of student engagement in American community colleges: Using the community college student report in research and practice. *Journal of Research and Practice*, *33*, 1-24.
- Matsumoto, M., & Nishimura, T. (1998). Mersenne Twister: A 623-Dimensionally equidistributed uniform pseudo-random number generator. *ACM Transcations on Modeling and Computer Simulation*, 8(1), 3-30.
- McClenney, K. (2012). A matter of degrees: Promising practices for community college student success. Austin, TX: Center for Community College Student Engagement.
- McClenney, K. M. (2007). Research update: The community college survey of student engagement. *Community College Review*, 35(2), 137-146.
- McClenney, K. M., & Marti, C. N. (2006, December). Exploring relationships between student engagement and student outcomes in community colleges: Report on validation research. Austin, TX: The Community College Survey of Student Engagement, Community College Leadership Program, The University of Texas at Austin.
- Mercado, C. (2012). *Student success: A descriptive analysis of hispanic students and engagement at a midwest Hispanic-serving institution* (Unpublished doctoral dissertation). University of Kansas, Lawrence, KS.
- Nora, A. (2004). The role of habitus and cultural capital in choosing a college, transitioning from high school to higher education, and persisting in college among minority and nonminority students. *Journal of Hispanic Higher Education*, *3*(2), 180-208.
- Nora, A., Barlow, E., & Crisp, G. (2005). The need for research [Student persistence and degree attainment beyond the first year in college]. In A. Seidman (Ed.), *American Council on Education: College student retention: Formula for student success* (pp. 129-153). Westport, CT: Praeger.

- Nora, A., Barlow, E., & Crisp, G. (2005). Student persistence and degree attainment beyond the first year in college. In A. Seidman (Ed.), *College student retention: Formula for student success* (pp. 129-153). Westport, CT: American Council on Education and Praeger.
- Nora, A., & Crisp, G. (2012, July). Future research on Hispanic students: What have we yet to learn? and what new and diverse perspectives are needed to examine Latino success in higher education? Unpublished manuscript, The University of Texas at San Antonio, San Antonio, TX.
- Nora, A., Crisp, G., & Matthews, C. (2011). A reconceptualization of CCSSE benchmarks of student engagement. *The Review of Higher Education*, *35*(1), 105-130.
- Nunez, A.-M., Crisp, G., & Elizondo, D. (2012, July). *Hispanic transfer in 2-year Hispanic-Serving Institutions*. Unpublished manuscript, University of Texas at San Antonio, San Antonio, TX.
- Ortmeier-Hooper, C. (2008). English may be my second language, but I'm not "ESL". *College Composition and Communication*, 59(3), 389-419.
- Pace, R. (1984). An account of the development and use of the college student experiences *questionnaire*. Los Angeles, CA: Higher Education Research Institute, Graduate School of Education, University of California, Los Angeles.
- Pascarella, E. T. (1997, January/February). It's time we started paying attention to community college students. *About Campus*, 14-17.
- Pascarella, E. T., & Terenzini, P. T. (1991). *How college affects students*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Pascarella, E. T., & Terenzini, P. T. (2005). *How college affects students* (Vol. 2). San Franciso, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Pike, G. R., Smart, J. C., & Ethington, C. A. (2012). The mediating effects of student engagement on the relationships between academic disciplines and learning outcomes: An extension of Holland's Theory. *Research Higher Education*, *53*, 550-575.
- Price, D. V., & Tovar, E. (2014). Student engagement and institutional graduation rates: Identifying high-impact educational practices for community colleges. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 38, 766-782. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2012.719481
- Price, D. V., & Tovar, E. (2014). Student engagement and institutional graduation rates: Identifying high-impact educational practices for community colleges. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, *38*, 766-782.

- Reid, L. D., & Radhakrishnan, P. (2003). Race matters: The relation between race and general campus climate. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 9(3), 263-275.
- Rendon-Linares, L. I., & Munoz, S. (2011). Revisiting validation theory: Theoretical foundations, applications, and extensions. *Enrollment Management Journal*, 2(1), 12-33.
- Reynolds, A. L., Sneva, J. N., & Beehler, G. P. (2010). The influence of racism-related stress on the academic motivation of Black and Latino/a students. *Journal of College Student Development*, 51(2), 135-149.
- Rodriguez, N., Myers, H. F., Morris, J. K., & Cardoza, D. (2000). Latino college student adjustment: Does an increased presence offset minority-status and acculturative stress? *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *30*(7), 1523-1550.
- Rose, L. H., Sellars-Mulhern, P., Jones, C., Trinidad, A., Pierre-Louis, J., & Okomba, A. (2014).
  A qualitative exploration of autonomy and engagement for young women of color in community college. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 38, 346-356.
- Rose, R. A., & Fraser, M. W. (2008). A simplified framework for using multiple imputation in social work research. *Social Work Research*, *32*(3), 171-178.
- Saenz, V. B., Hatch, D., Bukoski, B. E., Kim, S., Lee, K.-H., & Valdez, P. (2011). Community college student engagement patterns: A typology revealed through exploratory cluster analysis. *Community College Review*, 39(2), 235-267. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0091552111416643
- Schafer, J. L., & Graham, J. W. (2002). Missing data: Our view of the state of the art. *Psychological Methods*, 7(2), 147-177.
- Schuetz, P. (2008). Developing a theory-driven model of community college student engagement. *New Directions for Community Colleges*, 144. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/cc.342
- Seidman, A. (Ed.). (2012). *The ACE series on higher education: College student retention* (2nd ed.). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Shapiro, D., Dundar, A., Ziskin, M., Chiang, Y.-C., Chen, J., Harrell, A., & Torres, V. (2013, July). Baccalaureate attainment: A national view of the postsecondary outcomes of students who transfer from two-year to four-year institutions. Herndon, VA: National Student Clearinghouse Research Center.
- Smedley, B. D., Myers, H. F., & Harrell, S. P. (1993). Minority-status stresses and the college adjustment of ethnic minority freshman. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 64(4), 434-452.

- Sontam, V., & Gabriel, G. (2012). Student engagement at a large suburban community college: Gender and race differences. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, *36*, 808-820. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2010.491998
- Spellings, M. (2006, September). A test of leadership: Charting the future of US higher education. Jessup, MD: US Department of Education.
- Spellings, M., & Oldham, C. (2006, September). *A test of leadership: Charting the future of US higher education*. Jessup, MD: Education Publication Center.
- Suarez, A. L. (2003). Forward transfer: Strengthening the educational pipeline for Latino community college students. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 27(2), 95-117.
- Surette, B. J. (1997, June). *The effects of two-year college on the labor market and schooling experiences of young men*. Washington, DC: Federal Reserve Board.
- Swail, W. S., Cabrera, A. F., & Lee, C. (2004, June). *Latino youth and the pathway to college*. Washington, DC: Pew Hispanic Center.
- Teisberg, E. (2015, November). Accelerating the success of low-literacy adult ESL learners. Retrieved from Community College Consortium for Immigrant Education website: http://cccie.org/publications/accelerating-the-success-of-low-literacy-adult-esl-learners/
- Tinto, V. (1987). *Leaving college: Rethinking the causes and cures of student attrition*. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago.
- Tinto, V. (1993). *Leaving college: Rethinking the causes and cures of student attrition* (2nd ed.). Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago.
- Townsend, B. K., Donaldson, J., & Wilson, T. (2005). Marginal or monumental? Visibility of community colleges in selected higher education journals. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 29(2), 123-135.
- 2015 community college fast facts. (*n*.d.). Retrieved December 1, 2015, from http://www.aacc.nche.edu/AboutCC/Pages/fastfactsfactsheet.aspx
- Vasquez Urias, M. (2012). The impact of institutional characteristics on Latino male graduation rates in community colleges. *Annuals of the Next Generation*, *3*(1).
- White house unveils America's college promise proposal: Tuition-free community college for responsible students [Fact sheet]. (n.d.). Retrieved December 1, 2015, from https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/01/09/fact-sheet-white-house-unveils-america-s-college-promise-proposal-tuitio

- Wolf-Wendel, L., Ward, K., & Kinzie, J. (2009). A tangled web of terms: The overlap and unique contribution of involvement, engagement, and integration to understanding college student success. *Journal of College Student Development*, *50*(4), 407-428.
- Yu, H. (2015). Factors associated with student academic achievement at community colleges. *Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice*, 0(0), 1-16.

## VITA

Manuel Salgado graduated from Northern Illinois University with a Bachelors of Arts in Psychology and a Masters of Education in Counseling. Manuel worked in a community mental health agency, managed care company, and community college before beginning his doctoral training in Counseling Psychology in 2012 at Loyola University Chicago. Manuel has taught several undergraduate courses at a community college. Manuel's clinical experiences include working with college students in university counseling center settings. His research interests include student engagement among Latina/os in community colleges, pre-college and institutional factors influencing the success of Latina/o students, and classroom and campus climate as predictors of engagement and success for community college students. Manuel is currently completing his pre-doctoral psychology internship at Illinois State University, Student Counseling Center, in Normal, Illinois.